

. 9077

8/14/96



Macomb Community College

acomb Communi

# Agreement

between the

## BOARD OF TRUSTEES of the COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT of the COUNTY OF MACOMB

and the

# MACOMB COMMUNITY COLLEGE FACULTY ORGANIZATION

1993-96

Michigan State University LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS LIBRARY

### Table of Contents

.

PURPOSE	AND IN	TENT	•	•	3
ARTICLE	I	RECOGNITION	•	•	4
ARTICLE	II	BOARD OF TRUSTEES RIGHTS AND DUTIES	•	•	5
ARTICLE	III	MCCFO BOARD OF TRUSTEES RELATIONSHIP .	• 19	•	6
ARTICLE	IV	CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT	•	. :	14
ARTICLE	v	TEACHERS' RIGHTS		. :	16
ARTICLE	VI	TEACHER RESPONSIBILITIES	• •	. :	20
ARTICLE	VII	PROBATION AND PERMANENT STATUS	•	. :	22
ARTICLE	VIII	PROCESSING OF COMPLAINTS	•	. 3	26
ARTICLE	IX	SPECIALLY FUNDED AND TEMPORARY (NON-PERMANE)	NT		
		TRACK) POSITIONS	• •		28
ARTICLE	x	RESIGNATION AND RETIREMENT	•	. 1	29
ARTICLE	XI	COLLEGE CALENDAR	•	. 3	30
ARTICLE	XII	TEACHERS' REGULAR WORKLOAD AND CLASS SIZE		. :	30
ARTICLE	XIII	TEACHING FACILITIES		. 1	38
ARTICLE	XIV	EXTRA-CONTRACTUAL, SUPPLEMENTAL, SUMMER AND REASSIGNED TIME ASSIGNMENTS			39
ARTICLE	xv	PROFESSIONAL GROWTH		. 4	44
ARTICLE	XVI	PROFESSIONAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE			45
ARTICLE	XVII	PERSONAL LEAVES			49
ARTICLE	XVIII	PERSONAL BUSINESS LEAVE		. :	52
ARTICLE	XIX	JURY DUTY	• 2	. :	52
ARTICLE	xx	SICK DAYS		. :	53
ARTICLE	XXI	METHODS OF COMPENSATION	•	. :	53
ARTICLE	XXII	CREDIT FOR PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE	•	. :	56
ARTICLE	XXIII	INSURANCE		. :	57

### Table of Contents - page two

×

÷

ARTICLE XXIV	OTHER FRINGE BENEFITS	51
ARTICLE XXV	CONFORMITY TO LAW	52
ARTICLE XXVI	MATTERS CONTRARY TO AGREEMENT	52
ARTICLE XXVII	SELECTION OF PROFESSIONAL STAFF	52
ARTICLE XXVIII	STAFF REDUCTION	53
ARTICLE XXIX	SENIORITY	65
ARTICLE XXX	ABSENCE POLICY	57
ARTICLE XXXI	EVALUATION OF PROFESSIONAL STAFF	58
ARTICLE XXXII	DISTRICT SERVICE COMMITTEE	70
ARTICLE XXXIII	TERMINATION AND MODIFICATION	71
SIGNATURE PAGE		72
APPENDIX A	FACULTY SALARY SCHEDULE	73
APPENDIX B	FACULTY PAY DATES	75
APPENDIX C	DEFINITIONS	76
APPENDIX D	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	80
APPENDIX E	ACADEMIC CALENDARS	B 3
APPENDIX F	AREAS	96
APPENDIX G	PART-TIME TEACHERS	04
APPENDIX H	AREA PLAN	)7
LETTER OF UNDER	RSTANDING	)9
LETTERS OF AGRE	EEMENT	10
INDEX		15

#### AGREEMENT between BOARD OF TRUSTEES of COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT OF THE COUNTY OF MACOMB and MACOMB COMMUNITY COLLEGE FACULTY ORGANIZATION

THIS AGREEMENT is made this 18th day of May, 1993, by and between the Board of Trustees of the Community College District of the County of Macomb (hereinafter called the "Board") and the Macomb Community College Faculty Organization for the period covered in Article XXXIII.

#### PURPOSE AND INTENT

The general purpose of this Agreement is to set forth terms and conditions of employment and to promote orderly and peaceful labor relations for the mutual interest of the Board and the Faculty Organization.

The parties recognize that a sound educational program is a primary objective of the College District.

To these ends, the Board and the Faculty Organization encourage to the fullest degree friendly and cooperative relations between the respective representatives at all levels and among all teachers.

<u>Terms</u> -- For the purpose of clarifying terms used in this document, see Appendix C attached hereto.

3

#### ARTICLE I RECOGNITION

A. 1. The Board recognizes the Macomb Community College Faculty Organization, hereinafter referred to as MCCFO, as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent as defined in Section 11 of Act 336, Public Acts of 1947 as amended, and as described in the "Certification of Representative" Case No. R66 K-421, January 11, 1967, by the State of Michigan Labor Mediation Board, for all full-time teachers, counselors, librarians, research assistants, teachers employed in the Learning and Academic Assessment Centers, teachers employed as Auto Service Manager/Teacher, internship-clinical-service coordinators, Apprentice Coordinators, Coordinators in the Center for Human Resource Development, teacher-coordinators in student co-op programs, and teachers on special assignment; but excluding administrators, deans, directors, head librarians, coordinators, department chairmen, assistant department chairmen, college nurses, all supervisors, part-time teachers, national teaching fellows, administrative interns and all other employees.

3

- 2. Any job title not included in, nor specifically excluded from the bargaining unit, in I.A.1., must be subjected to negotiation between MCCFO and the Board to determine whether such position should be included in the bargaining unit. It shall be the responsibility of the Director of Human Resource Management to advise, in writing, the President of MCCFO of all postings of new positions.
- 3. Any other employee in an administrative or supervisory position or on a salary schedule other than that for teachers is also excluded from the bargaining unit.
- All members of the bargaining unit shall hereinafter be referred to as "teachers" unless otherwise specifically noted.
- 5. Any teacher temporarily allowed to perform other duties at the College involving reassigned time from his full-time duties or any portion thereof, shall still be considered as a full-time teacher as long as said reassigned time does not violate Article I.A.1.3. and 6. hereof.
- 6. No administrative duties shall be added to any position within the bargaining unit which has the effect of removing such position from the bargaining unit without prior negotiation and agreement with MCCFO.
- Non-bargaining unit members shall not be permitted to assume the professional duties of bargaining unit positions as defined in I.A.1., except as specified in IX; XIV.A.5. and B.3.; and Appendix G of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE I RECOGNITION (Concluded)

.

- B. The Board agrees not to recognize or negotiate with any teacher organization or individual other than MCCFO on matters concerning wages, hours, or working conditions for the duration of the Agreement or during any extension of this agreement.
- C. Proper negotiations and the administration of collective bargaining entail expenses which are appropriately shared by all teachers who are the beneficiaries of such agreements. In the event a teacher shall not join MCCFO and execute an authorization for full dues deduction, such teacher shall, as a condition of continued employment by the Board, execute an authorization for the deduction of a sum representing that teacher's proportionate share of such negotiations and contract administration and maintenance expenses which shall be forwarded to the MCCFO Treasurer. The MCCFO Treasurer shall notify the Board no later than thirty (30) days after the beginning of each school year of the amount to be deducted for such expenses. In the event such authorization is not signed for in a period of thirty (30) days following the commencement of the contract of the teacher, the Board agrees that in order to effectuate the purposes of the Public Employment Relations Act and this Agreement, the services of such teachers shall be discontinued as of the end of the current semester. Such teacher or teachers shall be notified of the termination of their services immediately upon the expiration of the thirty (30) day period mentioned above. This termination shall not be subject to the provisions of Article VII or Appendix D of this Agreement.
- D. MCCFO agrees to maintain its eligibility to represent all teachers by continuing to admit persons to membership without discrimination if they qualify under the definition described in Article I.A.1. and to represent all teachers equally regardless of membership in any other teacher organization.
- E. This Agreement shall supersede any individual contracts, existing rules, regulations, or practices of the Board or the Administration which shall be contrary to, or inconsistent with its terms. The Board shall make no changes in hours, wages, or working conditions of teachers incorporated in this Agreement or institute any reorganization affecting such hours, wages, and working conditions except after good faith negotiation and agreement between the Board and MCCFO.

#### ARTICLE II BOARD OF TRUSTEES RIGHTS AND DUTIES

A. The Board, on its own behalf and on behalf of the electors of the district, hereby retains and reserves unto itself, all rights, powers, authorities, duties, and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the statutes and the Constitution of Michigan.

#### ARTICLE II BOARD OF TRUSTEES RIGHTS AND DUTIES (Concluded)

B. The exercise of these rights, powers, authorities, duties and responsibilities by the Board and the adoption of such rules, regulations, and policies as it may deem necessary shall be consistent with such statutory and constitutional provisions and shall be consistent with the terms of this Agreement, where applicable. 3

C. The Board has the legal responsibility and the right to manage its operations: including the right to (A) hire, assign, schedule, discipline, and discharge faculty members; (B) determine and schedule the academic year; (C) locate or relocate its physical facilities and equipment; (D) control of all its property; except as limited by this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE III MCCFO -- BOARD OF TRUSTEES RELATIONSHIP

Unless otherwise required hereinafter, delivery of three copies of any communication to the President of MCCFO shall satisfy the communication requirements of this Agreement.

- A. The Board shall make available to MCCFO, upon request, all statistics and financial information, related to Macomb Community College and in possession of the Board, as are necessary for negotiation of collective bargaining agreements.
- B. The President of MCCFO shall be furnished with three copies of the agenda of each public meeting of the Board with all nonconfidential attachments at the same time regular distribution is made. Said agenda with non-confidential attachments shall be made available in the library of each campus. The agenda, without attachments, shall be posted in each Department or Division.
- C. The President of MCCFO shall be furnished with three copies of the approved minutes of each public meeting of the Board at the same time regular distribution is made. Said minutes shall also be made available in the library at each campus.
- D. Items requested by the President of MCCFO shall appear on the Board agenda provided written notification of the nature of such items is submitted to the College President's Office by noon, Wednesday, preceding a regularly scheduled meeting. However, this provision shall not be used as a means of circumventing the Grievance Procedure of this Agreement.
- E. MCCFO -- Board arrangements described in III.D. shall not preclude appearances by teachers acting on their own behalf on issues other than wages, hours, working conditions, or grievances before the Board in the manner prescribed below:

.

- The teacher shall submit a written statement to the President of the College detailing the nature of the item(s) to be presented at least ten (10) working days prior to the regular meeting date. The teacher may also submit a copy to the President of MCCFO if he so chooses. The teacher shall be notified of the time and place to appear before the Board at least five (5) working days prior to the meeting.
- F. Provisions shall be made that the hours 2-4 p.m. on the first and third Fridays of each month be reserved for meetings of MCCFO at the call of the President of MCCFO. The second and fourth Fridays may be used for meetings of the various committees on which teachers participate. Meetings called in accord with these provisions shall take precedence over all other meetings involving MCCFO members. One meeting of MCCFO may be scheduled on each campus during the faculty development days at the beginning of each semester.
- G. Adequate rooms at the College shall be provided for MCCFO meetings and special programs, provided that arrangements are made at least two (2) days in advance with the administration, and provided that no cancellation of the instructional program will result. MCCFO members shall have the right to transact MCCFO business on school property provided such activities do not obstruct instructional programs.
- H. The Board shall continue to provide MCCFO with an office and conference room. These facilities shall be adequately equipped and furnished so as to provide for the effective disposition of the business of MCCFO.
- MCCFO shall have the right to use bulletin boards in each Department, Division or Area and other media of teacher communication for MCCFO business provided all such materials are clearly identified with the name of the person originating the same.
- J. Members of the bargaining unit who by mutual agreement between MCCFO and the Board participate during working hours in conferences and meetings with the administration, which involve or derive from this collective bargaining Agreement, shall suffer thereby no loss of pay.
- K. 1. The Board shall grant to the President of MCCFO and bear the cost of reassigned time from one-quarter of his normal teaching load each semester for the purposes of implementing the terms of this Contract.
  - 2. The Board shall also provide MCCFO the option to purchase reassigned time for the Chief Negotiator of MCCFO not to exceed one-half of his normal teaching load each semester, and the option to purchase reassigned time for the President

2. (Concluded)

of MCCFO not to exceed one-quarter of his normal teaching load each semester.

- 3. The President of MCCFO, senators of MCCFO, and negotiators for MCCFO shall be assigned no extra curricular activity assignments unless voluntarily assumed. The application of this provision to negotiators who are not senators shall occur only during the semester or trimester, and summer term if necessary, during which collective bargaining is taking place.
- 4. MCCFO members serving as negotiators shall be given special consideration in the scheduling of their assignments during the spring semester for the purpose of expediting negotiations, provided that names of negotiators are given to the Board by February 1. Schedule changes for negotiators not named by this date shall be made when possible. This special consideration will also be given during succeeding semesters as necessary.
- L. The cost of academic dress for teachers who participate in commencement exercises shall be paid by the Board. Such teacher participation is encouraged, but shall be voluntary.
- M. Campus and District Committees

Prior to the structuring and establishing of any campus or district level committee which involves faculty participation, the charge to such committee shall be mutually agreed upon by the Board and MCCFO. The provisions of this section shall not apply to operational meetings called pursuant to Article VI.A.

- 1. If MCCFO fails to respond to a request for assistance in the formulation of such a committee within thirty (30) days, the committee may be established unilaterally.
- 2. Campus and District committees may create advisory subcommittees to expedite their operations. The charges to such sub-committees must be of an advisory and informational nature and may not be broader than the general charge to the parent committee. Such advisory sub-committees can only submit their findings to the parent committee.

#### M. (Concluded)

.

3. Standing Committee Structure

<u>Curriculum</u> (Now Unified)	Staffing		
(NOW UNITIES)	Faculty 9	Administration 5	
<u>Standards</u> Formerly Academic Standards, Pro- fessional Standards and Articulation	Faculty 6	Administration 3	
<u>Resources</u> Formerly Finance and Professional Resources	Faculty 4	Administration 5	

N. Staffing, Procedures and Functions

For the purpose of carrying out the educational task of the institution in an efficient manner, and to provide an effective framework for teacher participation in areas appropriate to their professional responsibility and concern, standing committees shall be established according to M. above.

- a. The teacher representatives are to be appointed by MCCFO for the duration of this contract. The administrative representatives are to be appointed by the appropriate Vice-President.
  - b. The routine operational procedures of the committees shall be developed within the respective committees. The external procedures governing committee formation, jurisdiction, reporting, and recommendations, as well as the provision of support services, shall comply with M. and O. herein.
  - c. Teachers appointed to serve on a standing committee, for the period of their appointment, shall be given priority in selecting their teaching assignments. This priority does not include the right to select assignments already selected by others.

#### N. (Continued)

- Functions Each standing committee shall be charged with the following responsibilities:
  - a. Standards Committee

This Committee shall:

Recommend policies for the admission and retention of students, student attendance and withdrawal, grading, and audit policies; carry out functions as specified in VII.B. whenever appropriate; 2

Recommend policies which will support professional development and recognition;

Recommend policies and procedures which will support the continuing study of articulation between Macomb and other institutions of secondary education and higher learning;

Recommend policies and procedures which will facilitate the transferability of all MCC credit courses, programs and/or degrees to other institutions of higher learning;

Recommend methods of improving communications between the faculties of secondary, two, and four-year institutions;

Recommend policies which will attempt to assure that no conflict, competition, or duplication of courses and/ or program offerings occur between MCC and other institutions; and

Review a student's allegation that his or her final grade was issued in clear contravention of the published grading system of the teacher issuing that grade. This function does not include the right of the committee to review the published grading standards and practices of the teacher and in no case shall the committee substitute its subjective or qualitative judgement for that of the teacher. The committee's authority to change a grade shall be limited solely to cases where it is clearly demonstrated that the teacher has without just cause violated the published grading standards and practices in the issuance of a final grade. This review process must also conform to the following procedural requirements:

#### N. 2. a. (Continued)

\*

- Any appeal of a final grade must be filed in writing with the committee by the student no later than two (2) weeks after the start of the next term.
- The teacher shall be notified of the appeal, given a copy of the appeal, and shall have the right to respond by presenting his or her position to the committee in person and/or in writing before a decision is reached.
- The teacher shall be notified in writing of the committee's decision and the reasons for said decision.
- A decision to change a final grade shall require a unanimous affirmative vote of the six (6) faculty members of the committee.
- These review powers shall not be delegated to any sub-committee.
- 6. The decision of the committee shall be final.
- 7. The student cannot also appeal such allegation through the student complaint process (Article VIII).
- The finding of this process shall not be the basis for disciplinary action against the teacher.
- b. Curriculum Committee

This committee shall:

Recommend criteria and policies for the creation, evaluation, continuation, revision, and deletion of all course and program offerings in all district and campus divisions of the College;

Recommend policies to assure the transferability of courses and programs from one campus to another;

Recommend new courses and programs from proposals submitted to them;

Review existing courses and programs for their appropriateness for continuation, revision, or deletion;

Recommend requirements for all degrees and certificates awarded by the College in all of its various Divisions/Departments; and

N. 2. (Concluded)

Recommend catalog descriptions of courses and programs and determine criteria for their revision and deletion. 125

c. Resources Committee

This committee shall:

Recommend policies for the acquisition and administration of programs financed with federal or special funds;

Review existing budgets, all budget proposals and make budget recommendations;

Recommend allocations among Divisions of available funds for facility renovation and acquisition of instructional equipment; and

Recommend policies for the development and utilization of learning media resources, and for coordinating and integrating the use of media.

- 3. The Service Committee may add to the charges of a Standing Committee.
- O. Operations and Procedures
  - The recommendations of each standing committee shall be submitted in writing to the appropriate administrator for approval or implementation. In the event that the standing committee's recommendation is not approved or implemented in ten (10) days, the administration and standing committee shall have an opportunity to meet and make any necessary adjustments or changes as they deem appropriate.

After discussion with the appropriate administrator(s), the committee shall resubmit their recommendation(s) (either in its original form, if no adjustments were deemed appropriate, or with changes) to the appropriate administrator for reconsideration.

If the recommendation(s) are still not approved or implemented within fifteen (15) days, it shall be returned with a written rationale for non-approval or non-implementation. The committee then may request that its recommendation be placed on the agenda of the next regular Board meeting and it shall be given the necessary time to speak to the item.

0. 1. (Concluded)

.

Items thus requested shall appear on the Board agenda provided that written request is submitted to the College President's Office by noon, Wednesday, preceding a regularly scheduled meeting.

- a. Each standing committee shall have access to all materials which are relevant to the deliberations of the body and may use consultants as their need is determined.
  - b. Each committee shall be provided with adequate secretarial help and centrally located files on each campus for committee agenda, minutes, correspondence, and records.
  - c. The minutes, agendas, and recommendations of each standing committee shall be forwarded to the appropriate Vice-President, to the President of MCCFO, and to each Division/Department for posting, to the chairman of each campus standing committee and shall be made available in the library at each campus.

Agendas shall be distributed three days ahead of the meeting.

- d. To facilitate its operations, each standing committee may establish, charge, staff, and direct advisory subcommittees as their need is determined by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of a parent committee's total membership.
- Regular meeting times and provisions for the pre-posting of agenda shall be established by each standing committee.

These provisions shall include a method for fulfilling committee responsibilities during the summer session and may include provisions for joint meetings of campus standing committees or sub-committees thereof. Committees involving teacher participation shall not meet during periods designated as recesses on the College calendar except by consent of the members.

- f. Any member of the faculty or administrative staff may place items on the agenda of a standing committee by submitting a written request for action to the chairman of the committee in keeping with the established procedures of that committee.
- P. The Board agrees to furnish MCCFO with the names and the Departments or Divisions of newly hired teachers within ten (10) working days of hiring.

x

Q. The Board shall make reasonable efforts to notify teachers promptly whenever there is an official closing of the College because of natural disaster, inclement weather, or other cause.

#### ARTICLE IV CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

The Board shall provide notice of all vacancies and these shall be posted conspicuously at each campus. First consideration shall be given to existing staff to fill all vacancies.

- A. Notice of all newly created positions and vacancies in permanent positions within the bargaining unit shall be sent to the President of MCCFO and shall be posted at least thirty (30) days prior to the filling of said position, except that notices of positions to be filled by the beginning of the fall term must be distributed and posted by April 1. In the event a vacancy occurs which must be filled in less than these time limits, the period of required notice may be waived or reduced by MCCFO. During this period, the Board may make temporary appointments to fill vacancies. A teacher who is an unsuccessful applicant for a vacant position shall, upon request, be presented with a written statement explaining the reasons for his nonappointment.
- B. All positions shall be filled without discrimination as to sex, race, age, color, religion, country of origin or ancestry, political beliefs, marital status, or membership or participation in, or association with the activities of any political, professional, or teacher organization.
- C. Each currently employed teacher shall be notified of his rank and scheduled salary for the following year no later than August 1 of each year. A probationary teacher shall upon request of the Board, indicate whether or not he intends to remain at MCC within twenty (20) days after the request is made.
- D. 1. The minimum educational requirement for teachers shall be a Master's Degree in subject matter directly related to the position being filled; or, for teachers of occupational specializations, a Master's Degree and/or equivalent technical education and/or work experience.
  - Teachers of courses that are designed to present and develop occupational skills shall have at least two (2) years of experience in the occupational area concerned.
  - 3. For certain courses of a specialized nature, such as physical education activities/skill classes (first aid, skiing, golf, etc.), the qualifications may differ from those established in the Agreement if agreed upon by the Service Committee.

#### ARTICLE IV CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT (Concluded)

4. It is recognized that a discipline may contain some course of such specialized nature that the standards established in IV.D. are not, alone, sufficient to indicate the level of expertise required to teach that course. For such courses, the special expertise can be demonstrated by 1) having verifiable special training in that course or the teaching of that course, 2) having successfully completed at least one course in that specialty, or 3) having successfully completed seminars or workshops in that specialty. The list of disciplines and specialized courses shall be:

#### DISCIPLINE SPECIALIZED COURSES

English English as a Second Language English Reading

E. Each newly employed teacher shall be provided with a copy of this Agreement by the Employee Relations Office and other information supplied by MCCFO prior to employment.

#### F. Transfers

.

- 1. Voluntary Transfers
  - a. If the same position a teacher holds is vacant on another campus, the teacher shall have the right to request and be transferred to that position. If more than one teacher requests the position, it shall be awarded on the basis of institutional seniority.
  - b. A teacher who possesses the qualifications for a vacant faculty position in another Department or Area or in the district shall receive preference over an external applicant in the filling of the vacancy. Preference in the hiring of an internal applicant over an external applicant for a vacant position is defined to mean that whenever credentials of both applicants are of generally the same quality regarding teaching experience and academic preparation, and/or occupational experience, the Board shall offer said position to the internal applicant.
- 2. Involuntary Transfers

No change in duty or campus shall be assigned without mutual consent and agreement of the teacher involved except when there shall be insufficient work in his Division/Department or Area to offer him a full load, as defined in Article XII, and he possesses the qualifications prescribed in IV.D. In the event it is necessary to transfer a teacher to another position within the district, and no volunteers are available, this shall be done in reverse order of institutional

#### ARTICLE IV CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT (Concluded)

Involuntary Transfers (Concluded)

seniority at MCC. No teacher shall be required to transfer or accept added duties if his own Department or Area is at that time using non-bargaining unit members for teaching duties for which he is qualified at times when he is available. ÷

.

- 3. A faculty member who resigns a bargaining unit position to accept employment outside the bargaining unit, but at the College, shall be permitted to return to that position within one year. This provision may be renewed for up to two additional one year extensions if mutually agreed to by the individual and the supervisor. MCCFO seniority will not accrue to the individual while employed outside the MCCFO bargaining unit. The College shall not be required to hire a replacement during this period.
- 4. In the event a full load in the Division/Department or Area from which the teacher was involuntarily transferred develops within two calendar years of the transfer, the teacher shall be automatically reassigned to that Division/Department or Area without loss of seniority of any type. If the full load develops thereafter, the teacher shall have the right to be reassigned to his original position without loss of any seniority. This right of reassignment, however, shall be limited to the first full-time position that opens after the initial involuntary transfer. If more than one person has been involuntarily transferred from a Division/ Department or Area, they shall be reassigned or be given the right to be reassigned as provided above in the order of their institutional seniority. No full-time vacancy in a Division/Department or Area shall be posted or filled until all teachers on involuntary transfer from that Division/ Department or Area have been either reassigned or have been given the right to be reassigned to their original position in that Division/Department or Area as specified above.
- G. Non-bargaining unit members shall not be permitted to assume teaching assignments which result in the lay-off of any member of the bargaining unit.
- H. All new teachers shall be classified by rank, salary, job title, and discipline according to the terms of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE V TEACHERS' RIGHTS

A. The Board recognizes the right of any teacher to take or refrain from taking a stand on any issue. The teacher shall be free from administrative and institutional censorship and/or discipline when he speaks, acts, or writes as an individual.

#### ARTICLE V TEACHERS' RIGHTS (Continued)

A. (Continued)

.

The teacher shall exercise reasonable care to clarify that he is acting, speaking, or writing as an individual and not on behalf of the institution.

- 1. The teacher shall be entitled to freedom of discussion within the classroom on all matters which he considers relevant to the subject matter under discussion.
- 2. The teachers of a discipline who teach a particular course shall have the right to collectively determine course content, course goals, course textbooks (which shall be adopted for the fall term and shall be continued for the following spring and summer terms), and the prerequisite skill levels for sequence courses.
- 3. The teacher shall be entitled to use any materials which he believes achieve the course goals agreed upon by the teachers who teach that course.
- 4. The teacher shall be free to use any methods or innovations of instruction which he feels achieve the best results and responses from his students. This provision includes the use of books and any other material furnished by the teacher.
- 5. The teacher shall be free to request any books, magazines, newspapers, or any other materials to be purchased by the library or his Department, or Area, without censorship, subject to budgetary limitations.
- 6. The teacher shall be supported with instructional resources and services appropriate to his instructional assignment and subject to budgetary limitations. Such resources and services shall include, but not be limited to, Research and Development, Learning Media, and Data Processing.
- 7. There shall be no administrative rules or regulations governing teachers' dress or appearance.
- Involvement of any teacher in a systems, experimental, or other related approach, must be voluntarily assumed.
- 9. The teacher shall determine the method for evaluating the academic progress of his students and assigning grades upon the basis of the evaluation, provided, however, that the grades assigned shall be within the grading system adopted by the Board.

#### ARTICLE V TEACHERS' RIGHTS (Continued)

- The presence of any mechanical monitor or communications device during the meeting of class shall be with the prior approval of the teacher concerned.
- 11. Only instructional administrators may be assigned the duty of verifying the performance of a teacher's responsibilities as defined in Article VI of this Agreement.

Teachers who choose to have their teaching effectiveness evaluated by their supervisor, under the conditions of Article XXXI, shall use only the instrument approved for the purpose.

Evaluation of teaching effectiveness shall only be accomplished as specified in the evaluation procedure as outlined in Article XXXI.

- There shall be no evaluation of one teacher by another except as authorized in the evaluation procedure in Article XXXI.
- 13. Patent and Copyright Policy

If College resources, materials and facilities are not used in the development of any product for the purpose of personal profit or gain, the product shall become the sole property of the individual together with all attendant benefits.

The use of College resources, materials and facilities for the development of any product for the purpose of personal gain may be undertaken only after agreement between the individual and the Board.

- Teachers may voluntarily participate in college social, culcultural, and professional activities.
- B. There shall be a personnel file maintained by the Board for each teacher. The personnel file for each teacher shall be centrally located. There shall be only one personnel file.
  - 1. The teacher may add to his personnel file materials which attest to his proficiency and experience.
  - 2. The teacher shall have the right upon request to examine the contents of his own personnel file, the only exclusion being confidential pre-employment credentials of an evaluative nature. Reprimands shall be removed from the personnel file after two (2) years if there has been no intervening disciplinary action.

#### ARTICLE V TEACHERS' RIGHTS (Continued)

1

- 3. No materials originating from a non-professional source shall be placed in the teacher's personnel file. Nor shall any materials, excepting letters of commendation, be added to the teacher's file unless the teacher has seen and initialed or otherwise acknowledged in writing that he has examined these materials and has been given the opportunity to respond in writing. The teacher's response will be included in his file. If he refuses to acknowledge such materials, it may be included in his file if evidence is appended that he was given the opportunity to acknowledge and respond. Unless a teacher requests exclusion, any communication of a laudatory nature may be added to his personnel file without the requirement of acknowledgement.
- 4. At the teacher's request, the Board agrees to reproduce any materials in his personnel file for exclusive use by the teacher except letters of reference and other confidential pre-employment credentials of an evaluative nature.
- 5. Data confidentiality shall be guaranteed by limiting access to the information in a teacher's file to appropriate administrators. In all other cases a written waiver by the teacher shall be required. The file shall show on its cover, a complete and accurate log of who used the file and when. No transfer, transport or access of individually identifiable personal data shall be undertaken without every reasonable precaution having been taken to protect the security of the data from unauthorized sources.
- C. Disciplinary interviews, reprimands, or evaluations of a teacher must be held in private and shall remain confidential. The teacher shall be notified of the nature of such interview or meeting and be informed of his right to MCCFO representation. This right of notice and right of union representation attaches when the focus of an investigation shifts from a general investigation to a particular teacher. If the teacher chooses to have MCCFO representation, the administration may also elect to have representation present at the meeting. MCCFO shall be notified, in writing, of the nature and disposition of the case.
- D. Field Trip Policy
  - A field trip is construed to mean any educational activity which requires students and faculty members to leave the campus.
  - Field trips may be undertaken when approved by the instructional supervisor.
  - Where possible, the College will provide transportation for approved field trips.

#### ARTICLE V TEACHERS' RIGHTS (Concluded)

- (Concluded)
  - a. If transportation is not provided by the College, a faculty member may use his own vehicle upon receipt of a letter of authorization from the College.
  - b. In the event that a faculty member used his own vehicle for a field trip, he shall be reimbursed for mileage at the uniform rate established by the College.
- E. A teacher, except where his job description otherwise states, cannot be required by administrative personnel to contribute time and/or work a Department other than his own.

#### ARTICLE VI TEACHER RESPONSIBILITIES

The teacher shares with the Board responsibility for the academic quality of the College programs.

A. Each teacher is to teach his assigned classes. He shall also develop course content and appropriate instructional material, maintain appropriate records including grades (grades for one year), cooperate in the planning of discipline and, where appropriate, interdisciplinary programs and courses.

Classes shall normally meet at the times and places scheduled. If a teacher decides to temporarily change the meeting place of his class to another appropriate location, he shall give prior notification to his administrator. Permanent changes shall require approval of the administrator. Any change in meeting time for a class shall require administrative approval. Each teacher shall maintain adequate office hours weekly for academic assistance to and advising of students. At least five (5) hours per week shall be posted, as well as filed with the instructional administrator. Office hours shall be on campus, except as authorized by the administrator, and shall consist of not less than one-half hour per occasion. Care shall be taken not to schedule conflicting activities during these hours.

Each teacher shall attend College, Division, Department, or Area meetings when given 72 hours notification excluding Saturday, Sunday, legal holidays and recess periods; and assist with registration in non-clerical capacities. This notification shall, for all except College-wide meetings, include an agenda which shall be limited to College business. Provisions of this section shall not apply to regularly scheduled meetings mutually agreed to at the beginning of each semester or trimester.

#### ARTICLE VI TEACHER RESPONSIBILITIES (Continued)

Ŧ

- B. The teachers who teach a particular course shall have the responsibility to specify in writing a collective statement of course content, course goals, and prerequisite skill levels for sequence courses. This collective statement for each College course must be filed in syllabus form with the instructional Subsequently, all course syllabuses must be supervisor. reviewed and, if necessary, revised by the teachers in the area who teach the course, every other academic year beginning with Teachers of each course in every area must the year 1984. demonstrate in a predetermined manner that such a review by them has taken place and file any revision with the instructional supervisor. A teacher shall, within two (2) weeks of request by his instructional supervisor, submit to the supervisor a course outline which demonstrates agreement with the collective statement of course content, course goals, prerequisite skills and course textbook selection.
- C. The teachers in a discipline who teach a given course shall draft a single common list of textbooks approved for use in the course provided that such list shall, if any member of the discipline so desires, include one alternate but may not include any other text not actually required for use in at least onefourth the number of sections of that course being taught by full-time faculty members in any given semester.
- D. The teacher has a responsibility to try to achieve course goals and to cover course content as collectively agreed to under the provisions given in Article V.A.2. Furthermore, the teacher has the responsibility to provide to each student in his classes, at the beginning of each term, written material that presents, but is not limited to, intended course goals or outline, potential grading standards and practices, and a tentative schedule of assignments and tests. These same materials shall, upon written request, be provided to the instructional supervisor.
- E. When instructional innovations are planned, the teacher, prior to implementing the innovation in the course, shall inform his instructional supervisor and those other teachers in the area who teach the course about the innovation and the method by which it shall be evaluated. Such innovations shall be carried out in a professional manner and within budgetary limits.
- F. Reasonable departmental non-teaching assignments and tasks, clearly defined by the instructional supervisor, shall be assumed on a voluntary basis; if no volunteers can be found, such tasks shall be equally distributed among the members of the Division, Department, or Area, according to a plan that is developed by the teachers in that Division, Department, or Area, and that provides for equitable and appropriate distribution of tasks among the teachers in the Division, Department or Area. If the teachers in the Division, Department, or Area do not agree upon a plan for the distribution of work within five (5)

#### ARTICLE VI TEACHER RESPONSIBILITIES (Concluded)

F. (Continued)

working days of a request for such a plan by a Division, Department, or Area administrator, the administrator shall make such task assignments as are necessary to get the work done. Ŧ

- G. Coordinators of cooperative programs with student workloads have a responsibility to interview students, develop a placement for the students, supervise students by planning appropriate goals and reports, visit the student at the job site and/or campus, handle employer's evaluations and evaluate student progress.
- H. Area coordinators shall fulfill those responsibilities defined in the area plan in accord with Appendix H.

#### ARTICLE VII PROBATION AND PERMANENT STATUS

- A. Contracts: Issuance and Termination for Probationary Teachers
  - The probationary period of new teachers, except as defined below, shall be two years. No teacher shall be required to serve more than one probationary period at Macomb Community College.
  - 2. A new employee of the College falling within the bargaining unit will be given a one year probationary contract. This contract will be renewed for a second probationary year unless a charge including a request for dismissal is made against the holder of the probationary contract which is upheld by the Board after due process for reasons consistent with A.3. below. But no holder of a probationary contract will be dismissed or refused a second year contract for reasons arising solely from the evaluation procedure as defined in XXXI. If, in the opinion of the immediate supervisor, the first year probationary teacher's contract is not to be renewed he may make a written recommendation to the appropriate Vice-President no later than March 15. Due process as outlined in VII.B. shall then be initiated.
  - 3. A probationary teacher who does not receive satisfactory recommendations may be placed upon a third year probation. The service of a probationary teacher shall not be terminated nor shall he be placed upon a third year probation except for reasonable and adequate cause or for failure to meet the standards established by the Departmental or Area evaluative procedures, or for a significant falsification of employment credentials after due process outlined in B. below.

#### ARTICLE VII PROBATION AND PERMANENT STATUS (Continued)

- A. 4. If the employment of the probationary teacher is to be terminated, he shall be notified of the reason(s) for termination by the appropriate Vice-President when due process is initiated. If the College fails to notify said probationary teacher within the time herein limited, it is agreed that (a) a first year probationary teacher shall be employed for a second probationary year; or (b) a second year probationary teacher shall be granted permanent status.
  - 5. On successfully completing his probationary contracts, the new employee shall be given a permanent contract.
  - 6. A teacher hired to teach in a transfer program beginning with the fall semester, 1968, must have a Master's Degree before he is placed upon permanent status. If he does not have a Master's Degree at the end of his second year probationary period, he may be granted a third year's probation. A teacher of an occupational specialty may be required to meet criteria established by his Department or Area instead of the attainment of a Master's Degree as a condition of being granted permanent status.
  - 7. The permanent contract shall be issued ten (10) days after the April Board meeting except when cancelled or delayed through the procedures of due process explained below.
  - 8. Contract Continuation

×

- a. A member of the bargaining unit holding a probationary contract receiving recommendations for permanent contract will be granted a permanent contract upon approval of the Board.
- b. A member of the bargaining unit who has received a permanent contract will continue in the employ of the College unless specific charges shall be placed against him including a request for dismissal from the College. If such a charge is placed, the procedures shall conform to C.1.
- B. Due process for contract termination of probationary teachers.
  - 1. All charges against a member of the bargaining unit which include a request for dismissal of the member from the College at the end of his contract period or at the end of his contact year, except for recommendations not to grant permanent contract after evaluation, must be first submitted to the appropriate Vice-President who will initiate due process as explained below to determine the validity of the charge.

#### ARTICLE VII PROBATION AND PERMANENT STATUS (Continued)

B. 1. (Concluded)

The appropriate Vice-President shall begin due process by convening the Standards Committee within forty-eight (48) hours to hear the charge.

Ŧ

.

- 2. The Standards Committee shall meet for the following purposes:
  - a. To review the evaluation of a member of the bargaining unit holding a probationary contract who has been recommended for dismissal from the College at the end of his second or third probationary contract. In this case they shall determine:
    - Whether or not an acceptable evaluation has been performed.
    - (2) Whether or not the evaluation process has been implemented.
    - (3) Whether or not the member was given written warning as provided in this document and adequate time and support in correcting the deficiencies that formed the basis for the recommendation for dismissal.
  - b. Whether there is reasonable and adequate cause for termination.
  - c. Whether or not the evidence submitted warrants the dismissal of the member.
  - d. To hear a charge including a request for dismissal from the College against a probationary teacher on a charge which is not a part of the evaluation process.
- 3. At the conclusion of its hearings, the committee will prepare a written report no later than April 1. A copy of the written report and findings will be delivered by registered mail to the member of the bargaining unit concerned, the President of the College, and the President of MCCFO. This report shall be accompanied by all prior written materials in the case.
- 4. The College will furnish a secretary to record and transcribe all hearings held by the committee.
- Upon receipt of the written report and findings of the committee, the President of the College shall proceed to determine whether the probationary teacher shall be discharged.

#### ARTICLE VII PROBATION AND PERMANENT STATUS (Concluded)

5. (Concluded)

x

This determination shall include the opportunity for an appearance before the President. The decision of the President shall be final and binding.

C. Permanent Contract: Issuance and Termination

After having completed the probationary period, the teacher shall be granted a permanent contract which shall remain in force with annual agreements regarding status and salary, and such teachers shall not be dismissed except as hereinafter provided.

- 1. Discharge of a teacher under permanent contract may be only for reasonable and adequate cause, and after charges, notice and hearings as hereinafter provided. All such charges against a teacher shall be detailed in writing, signed by the appropriate Vice-President, and filed with MCCFO, the President and the teacher affected. In the event the President determines that charges should be pursued, he shall furnish the teacher with a written statement of his decision and shall provide for a private hearing to be held within no less than twenty (20) days after the filing of such charges before an arbitrator selected according to the rules and procedures of the American Arbitration Association from its list of accredited arbitrators. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding unless such decision is contrary to law or the arbitrator exceeds his authority. The cost of arbitration shall be equally borne by the Board and by MCCFO.
- At the hearing before the arbitrator selected as hereintofore provided, both the teacher and the administration may be represented by counsel. Testimony shall be taken on oath or affirmation.
- 3. Any hearing held for the dismissal of a teacher as provided aforesaid must be concluded by a decision in writing within ten (10) working days after the termination of the hearing. A copy of such decision shall be furnished to the teacher against whom the charges have been placed and to the President within five (5) working days after the decision is rend2red.
- D. No teacher shall be demoted from rank or salary.
- E. All full-time teachers shall be granted the rank of professor concomitant with the awarding of the permanent contract described above.

#### ARTICLE VIII PROCESSING OF COMPLAINTS

For purposes of this Article, a complaint shall be defined as an allegation by a student(s) of misconduct or non-performance of faculty contractual obligations.

Ŧ

In dealing with such a complaint, the substantive and procedural limitations set forth in this article must be adhered to. No disciplinary action shall be taken against a faculty member unless it is for just cause and only after full opportunity of due process has been afforded.

#### A. Substantive

- Complaints must be written, dated and signed by the complaining party.
- The charge of alleged misconduct or non-performance of duties must refer to actions taken in the performance of contractual obligations.
- The administration may not solicit a complaint; however, a verbal complainant may be instructed as to proper written procedures.
- The administration must refuse to accept any complaint which does not adhere to the substantive definition of a complaint contained herein.
- 5. Commencing with the first evaluative interview that the administration shall have with the faculty member, said faculty member shall be advised of the nature of the interview and his right to MCCFO representation two (2) working days prior to such an interview taking place. The representative for MCCFO shall be the grievance coordinator or his designee.
- 6. The administration may elect to have representation present during the complaint process. The representative shall be the Vice-President for Employee Relations or his designee. The number of representatives for MCCFO or the administration shall not exceed two (2) unless by mutual agreement.
- Care must be taken to preserve confidentiality during the entire process.
- B. Procedural
  - Only the appropriate Vice-President or his designated representative may accept and process a complaint against a teacher.

#### ARTICLE VIII PROCESSING OF COMPLAINTS (Continued)

τ.

- 2. The Vice-President or his designated representative must evaluate a complaint within fifteen (15) working days after receipt unless the faculty member and the Vice-President or his designee mutually agree to an extension. This evaluation may include an informal discussion between the Vice-President or his designee, the faculty member and MCCFO grievance coordinator or his designee. The faculty member and MCCFO must be given a three (3) day written notice prior to the meeting.
- 3. If the Vice-President or his designee decides that the complaint does not warrant further consideration, he shall destroy the complaint on or before the termination of the fifteen (15) day, or mutually extended, evaluative period.
- 4. If the Vice-President or his designee decides that the complaint warrants further consideration, the faculty member and MCCFO will be notified in writing of the charge and the nature of the alleged misconduct or non-performance of responsibility on or before the termination of the fifteen (15) working days, or mutually extended, evaluative period. At the same time, the faculty member and MCCFO shall be provided with a copy of the complaint in its original form as defined in VIII.A.1. and a written statement of particulars as to the administration's basis for proceeding with the investigation.
- 5. The faculty member and his MCCFO representative will have an opportunity for a meeting with the Vice-President or his designee to refute or resolve the charges. Such a meeting shall take place no later than ten (10) working days after the receipt of the written particulars. This period can be mutually extended.
- 6. If consultation with the Vice-President or his designee does not resolve the complaint, a confidential investigation of the facts shall be initiated no later than five (5) working days after the meeting described in 5. above, unless there is a mutually agreed extension. The investigation shall be terminated no later than ten (10) working days after the date of initiation, unless there is a mutually agreed extension. The faculty member may be represented by MCCFO during the course of the investigation.
- 7. If the Vice-President or his designee determines that the findings of the investigation do not substantiate the complaint, he shall destroy all written documents pertaining to the complaint within five (5) working days after the termination of the investigation and shall certify that action to the faculty member and MCCFO.

#### ARTICLE VIII PROCESSING OF COMPLAINTS (Concluded)

- 8. If the Vice-President or his designee believes that the investigation substantiates the complaint, he shall indicate within five (5) working days after the termination of the investigation whether appropriate disciplinary action will be taken. If action is to be taken, the faculty member shall be entitled to appeal to the Vice-President and the Vice-President for Employee Relations. The faculty member may be represented by MCCFO during the appeal. The appeal shall not preclude opportunity to proceed according to Appendix D.
- 9. A complaint which is substantiated and subsequently filed in a teacher's personnel file shall be removed from that file and destroyed, together with all records maintained by the College of the investigation and subsequent discipline, two years after the original filing date, provided that there has been no substantiated recurrence of the behavior which has resulted in further disciplinary action.

#### ARTICLE IX SPECIALLY FUNDED AND TEMPORARY (NON-PERMANENT TRACK) POSITIONS

- A. Teachers who are not bargaining unit members may be employed for specially funded programs. A specially funded program shall be defined as a program that receives at least 50% of its financing from non-college operating funds. Provisions of this Agreement not specifically enumerated herein shall not apply to teachers employed for specially funded programs.
  - Seniority rights as specified in Article XXIX.A.1. and 2. shall not accrue to teachers initially employed under the provisions of this Article.
  - The salary and fringe benefits for all teachers working on such programs shall conform to program limitations but in no instance shall exceed the salary and fringe benefits of teachers covered by this Agreement.
  - 3. Teachers employed in specially funded programs shall not be used to replace bargaining unit members by performing any responsibilities or duties being performed by members of the bargaining unit.
  - 4. If a specially funded program becomes permanent (at the end of three years or earlier by Board decision), MCCFO and the Board will negotiate placement of all professional positions in the bargaining unit. Those positions determined to be in the bargaining unit will be posted and filled consistent with the terms of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE IX SPECIALLY FUNDED AND TEMPORARY (NON-PERMANENT TRACK) POSITIONS (Concluded)

B. Temporary (non-permanent track) teachers may be awarded a contract for any period up to a maximum of one year. The contract may be renewed up to a maximum of two years. Temporary (nonpermanent track) positions may be used for the following reasons: Leave of absence, significantly increased demand in certain programs and courses, experimental programs and courses, absence due to in-service training or special assignments, and coverage during the year in which a former faculty member has a right to return under Article IV.F.3. By mutual agreement between the appropriate discipline, Area, or Department faculty and the immediate administrator, the provisions of Article XXVII may be waived. In the case of a waiver, discipline, Area, or Department faculty shall recommend a candidate from the approved roster of part-time faculty. Articles IV.F.1., 2. and 4.; VII, XV, XVI, XVII, and XXVIII shall not apply to temporary (non-permanent track) teachers.

#### ARTICLE X RESIGNATION AND RETIREMENT

A. Resignation

x

- A permanent contract teacher who intends to terminate his full-time employment at MCC at the end of the academic year shall notify the Board of his intent as soon as possible, preferably by April 15, so that the selection process defined in Article XXVII can be initiated in the affected Department or Area.
- 2. Resignations shall be submitted in writing to the President.
- Resignations occurring at times other than the end of the academic year may be accepted by the Board when it is mutually agreed that the action is in the best interest of the individual and the College.

#### B. Retirement

- Eligibility for retirement shall be governed by the provisions of the Public School Employees Retirement Act. (Earliest regular retirement age under this Act is age 55.)
- Retired teachers may be hired as temporary teachers pursuant to Article IX.B. and shall be compensated at the rate of \$500 per equated hour.
- 3. Retired teachers who are on an Area's list of part-time teachers may be hired for part-time teaching and shall be compensated at the staff rate.

#### ARTICLE XI COLLEGE CALENDAR

- A. The parties to the Agreement shall, during its effective period, negotiate a calendar for the succeeding academic year after the termination of this Agreement. This calendar shall be completed by March 1, and shall indicate the beginning and ending dates of all instructional periods, including semesters, trimesters, and summer sessions; any other days for which faculty attendance or performance is required and all recess days or periods.
- B. There shall be no alteration of this calendar except by mutual consent of both parties.

See Appendix E

#### ARTICLE XII TEACHERS' REGULAR WORKLOAD AND CLASS SIZE

The provisions of this section apply to all semester, trimester, and summer sessions or portions thereof.

- A. Scheduling of Classes and Work Schedules
  - 1. No less than sixty (60) calendar days prior to the published deadline date for submission of the Class Schedule to the Office of the Senior Vice-President for Academic Affairs, each Area shall be supplied with scheduling guidelines and shall then have thirty (30) days to submit recommendations regarding the Class Schedule to their immediate supervisor which he shall consider when drafting the course schedule of that Area. There shall be at least thirty (30) days between the deadline for faculty submission of recommendations on the Class Schedule for one term and the submission of recommendations on the Class Schedule for the subsequent term.
  - 2. A similar opportunity will be made available to counselors, librarians, teachers in Learning and Academic Assessment Centers, and Coordinators of Cooperative Programs in establishing their Area's work schedule. An Area's work schedule will not necessarily be built for a semester at a time.

#### B. Instructional Assignments

A system for determining the order of selection of instructional assignments and for covering the instructional program shall be drafted in accordance with Appendix H by the teachers of each Area (see listing in Appendix F) by October 1. If an Area has not submitted a contractually consistent plan by this date, the Service Committee shall establish an interim plan for that Area until such a plan is submitted. The Area plan shall stay in effect at least one year.

B. (Continued)

.

In the event the plan drafted does not adequately cover the instructional program, the teachers shall be advised by their instructional supervisor and given a second opportunity to devise the system. If the second draft of the system is not satisfactory, an appeal shall be made to the Instructional Dean, whose decision shall be final.

The established system shall be in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the guidelines provided below.

- In the event the teachers of a Department or Area do not establish a system for determining the order of selection of assignments by October 1, the selection of assignment shall be based on Department or Area seniority. Should a tie in seniority occur, order of participation in the process of selection shall be settled by lottery.
- If any classes of a teacher's regular assignment fail to materialize, that portion of his class load shall be completed under the terms of 5. below prior to the assignment of any classes to other persons.
- The scheduling of full-time teachers' classes shall be accomplished prior to the assignment of any classes to other persons.
- 4. Teachers identified as MCCFO negotiators shall be scheduled according to the provisions of Article III.K.4.
- 5. All daily classes for any teacher shall be scheduled within a six (6) hour time interval. No teacher shall be required to teach more than three (3) consecutive hours without a break of at least one (1) hour, nor shall he be assigned a class before 10:00 a.m. on a day following a class assignment after 6:00 p.m. without prior agreement of the teacher involved. Failure to waive any of these provisions will not be considered in the evaluation process or as a condition of employment. Individual teachers for whom full teaching loads cannot be generated within the time limits as established above, shall not be required to teach after 6:00 p.m. for more than two (2) evenings per week. Provisions of this paragraph apply only to classroom teachers.
- 6. For those teachers whose regular assignment is thirty-five (35) hours per week, no individual shall be required to accept an assignment in excess of 8 hours per day nor two (2) evenings after 6:00 p.m. per week. In addition, no individual shall be required to accept an assignment that is split (excluding a one hour break for lunch or dinner).

B. 6. (Continued)

Failure to waive any of these provisions will not be considered in the evaluation process or a condition of employment. ż

- 7. The criteria for Inter-Campus/Divisional, Department/Area teaching assignments, to complete a workload, shall be a minimum accumulation of twenty (20) semester hours, at least fifteen (15) of which shall be graduate credits in the discipline to be taught or equivalent experience in occupational areas.
- Prior to the time a teacher selects his regular assignment, he shall be advised of all sections being blocked.
- 9. Deviations from a teacher's regular workload may occur only if a class fails to materialize, or if mutually agreed between a teacher and his supervisor; however, bumping shall not be allowed where a teacher can complete his full workload from unassigned classes within his Area/Department/ Division and consistent with Article XII.B.5. Errors in the Schedule of Classes shall not be binding.
- 10. Each faculty member must schedule his workload to be on campus for classes a minimum of three (3) days per week.
- 11. During Faculty Development and Organization days, all teaching faculty shall be on campus the same number of hours per day as regularly scheduled for non-teaching faculty (counselors, librarians, etc.) However, these hours must be scheduled between 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. The following tasks may be assigned according to the plan developed by each Area:
  - a. Curriculum development
  - b. Academic placement assistance
  - c. Other normal Departmental and/or Area tasks
  - d. Committee meetings

Meetings called by the administration during faculty development days shall be called in accordance with VI.A. and shall be for the purpose of conducting College business. All other meetings, assemblies, workshops, or lectures shall be voluntary, except for those scheduled jointly by the Standards Committee and the Senior Vice-President for Academic Affairs for the spring term Faculty Development Day.

C. Hour Load

Variations in hour load as described hereafter can be arranged by agreement between the teacher and his instructional supervisor.

#### C. (Continued)

×.

- 1. Classroom Teachers
  - a. For purposes of computing hour load, one credit hour shall be equal to one equated hour except as specified below:
  - b. A teacher shall teach no less than fourteen (14) and no more sixteen (16) equated hours per semester. However, during the summer and fall semesters, a teacher in an overstaffed area may reserve one of his summer selections and/or up to two fall extra-contractual selections to apply in fulfilling the regular workload requirement for the spring semester. If these reserved credit hours are not used to fulfill the regular workload requirements, the teacher will be compensated for them at their appropriate rates as provided in Article XIV. The banking option may be exercised only one time during the term of this agreement.
  - c. Trimester hours shall be equated to .88 of one semester hour for the purpose of determining faculty hour workload.
  - d. The regular workload for teachers on the trimester calendar shall total 36 credit hours annually, normally distributed as fourteen (14) credit hours weekly in the fall and winter trimesters, and eight (8) credit hours weekly in the spring trimester, or as sixteen (16), sixteen (16), four (4), respectively, at the teacher's option. However, no more than one-half of the teachers may select the second option and the extra-contractual limitations found in Article XIV.A.4. shall apply in either case. Other variations in the distribution of this workload can be arranged by agreement between the teacher and his instructional supervisor.
  - e. Course contact hours which exceed credit hours shall be equated at eight-tenths (.8), except as provided hereafter.
  - A contact hour is defined as a fifty (50) minute class session.
  - g. Science wet lab sections as defined in Appendix C.11. shall be equated at 1.0 in recognition of the large classes scheduled in that area. This exception shall preclude such labs from participation in the student penalty pay.

- English composition classes shall be equated at one and one-third (1.33).
- i. Where course contact hours are less than credit hours the equated hours for the course shall be equal to the contact hours.
- j. Directed studies shall be equated at two-tenths (.2) times the number of students enrolled.
- k. Team teaching shall be prorated on the basis of actual instructional time, based on the equated hours for the assignment being team taught.
- Combined sections of the same course shall be equated as follows:
  - 2 at 1.5 3 at 1.8 4 at 2.0

Combined sections shall be considered individually for the purpose of computing productivity pay.

- m. When different courses are intentionally combined in the same section, the following limitations will apply:
  - (1) The courses shall be highly similar in nature.
  - (2) No more than three (3) courses shall be combined in any such section.
  - (3) The maximum number of students enrolled in such a section shall not exceed twenty-eight (28).
  - (4) Teacher credit for such combined sections shall equal the highest credit granted for one of the courses.
- n. Directed studies, team teaching, and combined sections as specified in j., k., l., and m. above shall require the consent of the teacher(s) and the approval of the Instructional Dean.
- o. Entire sections shall be taught by a single teacher unless team teaching is agreed to by teachers who teach the course and is authorized by the Instructional Dean.
- p. Lecture portions of Nursing courses shall be scheduled as section(s) separate from the clinical/laboratory portion(s) of those courses. Such lecture sections shall have equated hours equal to contact hours.

C. l. p. (Concluded)

x

Clinical/laboratory sections shall be equated at .9 equated hours per contact hour.

- Counselors, Librarians, Learning and Academic Assessment Centers teachers, Apprentice Coordinators, and Research Assistants.
  - a. The workload of counselors, librarians, Learning and Academic Assessment Centers teachers, apprentice coordinators, and research assistants shall be thirty-five (35) hours per week exclusive of lunch hours. Holidays and recesses shall be determined by the instructional calendar.
  - b. The system for determining the workload shall be in accordance with XII.B.6.
  - c. There shall be provided an eight (8) week rider to the basic contract of librarians who had ten (10) week riders during 1971-72. Compensation shall be at the teacher's hourly rate. This eight (8) week employment shall normally be available during the summer period. However, the immediate supervisor may assign a portion of this employment during the recess periods shown on the academic calendar. This assignment shall be made no less than thirty (30) days before the work is expected to be performed.
  - d. The work schedule for counselors shall be either a 44week period or a 34-week period. Counselors may select either option but no more than 30% may select the 34week schedule. The selection of this option must be given to the appropriate administrator by August 1 of each year. Counselors selecting the 34-week option will have the same schedule as the negotiated academic calendar.
  - e. Counselors having the 44-week option will be scheduled for any 44 weeks during the calendar year excluding holidays and the time between Christmas and New Year's Day and each will be allowed to schedule at least two (2) weeks off between the end of the Spring term and the start of the Fall term. Normally, the 44-week option shall consist of 219 duty days. However, when a recess or holiday (except Christmas Eve, Christmas, New Year's Eve, and New Year's Day) observed by the College falls during a scheduled workweek, a full week (5 duty days) will be credited. If any of the foregoing enumerated holidays fall during a scheduled workweek, the duty days

## ARTICLE XII TEACHERS' REGULAR WORKLOAD AND CLASS SIZE (Continued)

e. (Continued) week will be made up at a different time.

Counselors with the 44-week option may complete a full week of work in the last week of an academic year with work days which fall in the succeeding academic year. The resulting work week may be credited to the 44-week obligation of either academic year. .

Schedules will be made known to the 44-week counselors for a minimum of a semester at a time. Each counselor will select, according to the Area plan, a master schedule (individual workload) for each semester. These will be coordinated by the scheduling coordinator. Any variation from this master schedule must be approved by the immediate administrator.

Counselors selecting the 44-week option will be paid at the rate of 1.27 times their annual base salary. However, if a counselor's annual base salary exceeds the regular maximum, provided in Appendix A.3., then his pay will be annual base pay plus 27% of the regular maximum. That is, longevity steps will not be used in calculating pay for the additional ten (10) weeks.

- f. The regular workload of counselors, librarians, Learning and Academic Assessment Centers teachers, and research assistants shall not include classroom teaching except as provided in Appendix F.C.2.d.
- 3. Coordinators of Cooperative Programs

The regular workload for a coordinator of cooperative programs shall be a student workload of not less than fifty (50) nor more than sixty (60) students.

- a. If there are insufficient students to comprise a full load for a full-time coordinator, the equated hours for those students comprising a portion of the regular load shall be computed at three-tenths (.3) times the number of students.
- b. The provisions of Article XII.C.1.1. (combined sections) and e XII.D.1. (productivity pay) shall not apply to cooperative education.
- c. In the technical cooperative education area teachers employed as full-time cooperative education coordinators during the 1976-77 academic year may exercise either of the following options as determined by the area plan for that Area:

## ARTICLE XII TEACHERS' REGULAR WORKLOAD AND CLASS SIZE (Continued)

# c. (Continued)

τ.

- (1) One of the cooperative education coordinators shall be responsible for all seminars in the Area and shall have a student load of thirty-five (35) students. The other coordinator shall have a student workload of not less than fifty (50) nor more than sixty (60) students.
- (2) Each of the coordinators of cooperative programs in the Area shall teach a seminar (or seminars) and shall have a student workload of forty-five (45) students.
- 4. Internship-Clinical-Service Coordinators

The workload of the Internship-Clinical-Service Coordinators shall be 35 hours per week exclusive of lunch hours, and reasonably distributed over the five-day period except for holidays and recesses.

- a. Internship and clinical coordinator positions shall be selected for the entire academic year and persons selecting these positions shall perform the duties included in, but not limited by, the respective program accreditation guidelines. If there are insufficient students to comprise a full academic load based upon .3 per student, the coordinator's academic load shall be prorated between coordination and classroom teaching.
- D. Student Load
  - The average number of students in the classes taught under the teacher's basic workload shall not exceed twenty-eight (28) based on class count at the end of the third week of the semester or term. In the event the average exceeds twenty-eight (28), the teacher shall receive as a productivity payment, consistent with the schedule of Appendix B, the amount of six dollars (\$6.00) per student credit hour for the excess number of students over the average as defined above. Extra-contractual and summer classes shall not be included in the computation of productivity pay.
  - Speech, Reading, Business Communications, and English composition classes shall not exceed twenty-eight (28). Creative writing classes shall not exceed thirty-two (32).
  - 3. Consistent with the timelines in XII.A., other variations in student load may be cooperatively established between the faculty an Area or Department and the instructional supervisor, with the approval of the Senior Vice-President for Academic Affairs.

## ARTICLE XII TEACHERS' REGULAR WORKLOAD AND CLASS SIZE (Concluded)

- D. (Concluded)
  - 4. Experimentation by the individual teacher in class size, methods of instruction and media shall be encouraged and recognized provided it is within budgetary limitations, and with approval of the instructional supervisor and Senior Vice-President for Academic Affairs.
  - 5. The number of students in laboratory classes shall not exceed the number of available work stations.
  - 6. Compensation of teachers authorized to perform technical laboratory maintenance shall be at the rate of ten dollars (\$10) per hour. This compensation is excluded from the provisions of Article XIV.A.4.
  - The provision of assistants for science laboratories shall be continued.

## ARTICLE XIII TEACHING FACILITIES

- A. The Board shall provide each teacher, subject to budgetary limitations, ample office space and equipment which is necessary to carry out activities which clearly relate to teaching duties. In addition to the usual office supplies, teachers shall have access to resources available such as typewriters, calculators and duplicating machines. The objective is the two person office with appropriate individual equipment for each teacher. All new facilities shall be built with offices designed for no more than two persons and no more than two persons shall be assigned to these offices without agreement between the immediate supervisor and teachers involved. No person(s) shall enter a teacher's office without permission of the teacher except in an emergency or for normal cleaning and maintenance.
- B. The Board shall continue to provide office facilities for the counseling of students which afford the highest degree of privacy.
- C. The Board shall provide at no charge, year-round, well maintained, well lighted and patrolled parking lots limited to full-time staff and conveniently located on each campus.
- D. The Board shall maintain for the exclusive use of the professional staff, well equipped lounging, dining and rest areas.
- E. The Board shall provide a separate reading room in the South Campus Library and a reading area in the Center Campus Library exclusively for use of the professional staff for research and in-library reading. These rooms or areas shall not be used, however, as substitutes for regular offices.

## ARTICLE XIII TEACHING FACILITIES (Concluded)

1

- F. The teachers shall have the right to use the school mailing facilities for intra-campus and outside mailing purposes. Postal charges borne by the College are limited to non-personal mail. Teachers' mail shall not be opened and the mailboxes of teachers shall not be disturbed under any circumstances by unauthorized persons. The use of College mailing facilities shall be for College related business only.
- G. Adequate secretarial services shall be provided for each Department or Division.
- H. Classrooms shall be quiet, well-equipped, well-lighted and shall be assigned according to the needs of the class to be taught in the rooms. Rooms must conform to safety and fire regulations which determine the number of students for any allocated room space.
- I. The Board shall make arrangements for a well equipped area on each campus where illness or injuries which occur on College premises can be adequately treated. The College shall maintain the services of a staff nurse on the South Campus. Clearly defined procedures to guide teachers in the handling of emergencies shall be provided by the appropriate Vice-President of each campus.

# ARTICLE XIV EXTRA-CONTRACTUAL, SUPPLEMENTAL, SUMMER AND REASSIGNED TIME ASSIGNMENTS

Full-time teachers employed beyond their basic contractual obligation shall receive compensation and shall be expected to work subject to the provisions set forth in this Article.

- A. Extra-Contractual Assignments
  - Teachers employed for extra-contractual assignments as defined in Appendix C.13. shall be paid at the rate of 1/50 of their basic annual salary per equated hour taught, consistent with the provisions of Article XII.C.
    - a. A teacher whose regular workload is in the range of four-teen (14) to fifteen (15) equated hours shall be paid for equated hours taught in excess of fifteen (15) at the extracontractual rate.
    - b. A teacher whose regular workload is in the range of fifteen (15) to sixteen (16) equated hours shall be paid for any additional equated hours in excess of regular workload at the extra-contractual rate.

- A. 1. (Concluded)
  - c. A teacher whose regular workload exceeds sixteen (16) equated hours shall be paid for those equated hours in excess of fifteen and one-half (15-1/2) or sixteen (16), at the teacher's option, at the extra-contractual rate.
  - d. If a teacher's basic annual salary exceeds the regular maximum provided in Appendix A.3., then the rate per equated hour shall not exceed 1/50 of that regular maximum. That is, longevity increments shall not be used in calculating extra-contractual pay.
  - Teachers as defined in Appendix C.3. performing extracontractual services other than classroom instruction shall be compensated at three-fifths (3/5) of their hourly rate computed on the basis of a thirty-five (35) hour week except as provided below:
    - a. Counselors selecting the forty-four (44) week work sched-ule provided in Article XII.C.2.d. shall be paid in accordance with that Article.
    - b. Librarians with eight (8) week riders as provided in Article XII.C.2.c. shall be paid for that time at 90% of their hourly rate. Librarians without such riders will be compensated for their first eight (8) weeks of extracontractual work at 90% or hourly rate. Coordinators in the CHRD shall also be covered by this sub-section.
    - c. Learning and Academic Assessment Center teachers and apprentice coordinators shall be paid at 90% of their hourly rate for up to eight (8) weeks of work during the period from the end of the spring semester to the beginning of the fall semester.
    - d. For the purposes of sub-section a., b., and c. above, if the teacher's basic annual salary exceeds the regular maximum provided in Appendix A.3., then the hourly rate for that teacher shall be calculated using the regular maximum. That is, longevity increment shall not be used in calculating extra-contractual pay.
  - 3. Each teacher shall have the right to accept or reject at his option any and all extra-contractual assignments. The Board shall not obligate a teacher to assume an extra-contractual assignment without prior written consent of the teacher involved nor shall the Board or any administrator impose a condition on any individual that his employment is contingent upon willingness to accept an extra-contractual assignment.

A. (Continued)

¥.

- 4. A teacher may select extra-contractual assignments within the limits of availability; but shall be limited to twentytwo (22) equated hours annually, and no more than ten (10) equated hours in any one term.
- 5. All extra-contractual assignments must first be offered to full-time teachers before being offered to non-bargaining unit personnel. Each Department or Area shall develop its own plan by which priorities in assignments shall be determined.
- 6. The availability of all extra-contractual assignments shall be made known by posting in the respective divisions as soon as possible. Offerings of the division of continuing education shall be made public by posting in each division one week prior to the start of such assignments.
- The limitations of A.4. above may be exceeded by the following options:
  - a. If an extra-contractual load is below the annual limit or the term limit and the selection of an additional class (but not exceed a third selection) would cause either of those limits to be exceeded, then that class may be selected. The amount by which this selection exceeds the limits of A.4. above, shall be paid at the maximum of the part-time rate. This option may be exercised only one time annually.
  - b. If an extra-contractual load is below the term limits and the selection of an additional class (but not to exceed a third selection) would cause the term limits to be exceeded, then that class may be selected. The amount by which this selection exceeds the limits of A.4. above, shall be paid at the maximum of the parttime rate. This option may be exercised in both the fall and spring terms as long as the total of these does not exceed the annual limit of twenty-two (22) equated hours and the teacher does not teach during the summer term.
- Equated hours for cooperative programs, or portion thereof, taught as an extra-contractual assignment shall be computed at the rate of one-fourth (.25) times the number of students.

- A. (Continued)
  - 9. At the start of each semester and prior to the date for selection of extra-contractual classes, including summer classes, the administration will provide each Area's scheduling representative with a list of all extracontractual hours taught by each Area member including extra-contractual work performed outside of the area.
  - 10. Priority in the selection of extra-contractual assignments shall be in the following order:
    - a. Discipline in which the assignment is offered.
    - b. Discipline at the other campus corresponding to the discipline in which the assignment is offered.
    - c. Selection pursuant to Appendix F.C.2.d. of classroom assignments by Learning and Academic Assessment Center teachers who have declared the required intent, and selection of Learning and Academic Assessment Center assignments by classroom teachers. This priority is only for selection of a portion of base load and not for selection of extra-contractual assignments.
    - d. Full-time faculty at large.
- B. Summer Assignments
  - Classroom teachers employed for all or a portion of the time from the end of the regular spring semester to the beginning of the fall semester shall be paid at the rate of three one-hundredths (3/100) of their basic annual salary per equated hour taught. However, this amount shall not exceed one-fiftieth (1/50) of the regular maximum. This rate shall also apply to all trimester courses beyond the regular workload during the summer trimester.
  - 2. Those employed for a thirty-five (35) hour week such as counselors, librarians, teacher coordinators of work programs, and teachers in Learning and Academic Assessment Centers, shall be employed consistent with the provisions of XII.C.2. These teachers shall be compensated as provided in A.2. above.
  - 3. All summer assignments must first be offered to full-time teachers before being offered to non-bargaining unit personnel.

- 4. All full-time teachers have the right to teach summer session courses consistent with the limitation in A.4. above and within the limits of class availability. Each Department or Area shall develop its own plan by which priorities in assignments shall be determined.
- 5. The availability of summer assignments shall be made known by posting in the respective Divisions as soon as possible.
- The equated hours for coordinators of cooperative programs shall be prorated consistent with the length of the assignment and with A.8. above.
- During the summer session no class shall be scheduled for longer than eight (8) weeks.
- C. Supplemental and Reassigned Time Assignments

All teachers shall be informed of the availability of reassigned time in excess of that needed for Department or Area coordination and shall have the right to present proposals requesting reassigned time, consistent with the conditions of Article I.A.5. It shall be the responsibility of the administration to ensure that such reassigned time is distributed equitably.

- The granting of reassigned time and the issuance of supplemental assignments for the coordination and performance of necessary activities related to the instructional program of a Department or Area shall be subject to the approval of the instructional supervisor upon the submission of a documented request by a teacher or the teachers of that Department or Area. Denial of the request on any administrative level shall be accompanied by a written rationale. A method for distribution of reassigned time, or supplemental assignments requested, shall be included in the original proposal.
- A teacher may not assume supervisory or administrative duties under reassigned time arrangement or supplemental assignments.
- 3. A teacher shall be informed in writing of the full requirements of any supplemental non-teaching services prior to the signing of a supplemental agreement. The provision outlined in XIV.A.4. shall not apply to supplemental contracts.
- 4. Teachers employed for supplemental assignments as defined in Appendix C.14. of the Agreement shall be paid at a rate mutually agreeable between the employee and the employer and commensurate with rates prevailing in the community for such professional skills.

D. 1. A teacher is qualified to select extra-contractual or summer assignments on an inter-divisional/departmental basis if he meets the standards of Article IV.D. or has accumulated twenty-three (23) semester hours, at least eighteen (18) of which shall be graduate credits, in the discipline to be taught or equivalent experience in occupational areas.

> Teachers requesting a determination regarding their qualifications under this provision shall request, in writing, that the Employee Relations Office review their credentials not later than August 15, for the fall semester; December 15, for the spring semester; and April 30, for the summer session. All credentials must be on file in the Employee Relations Office by the dates listed above.

- The qualifications for teaching extra-contractual or summer assignments on an intra-divisional/departmental basis shall be as specified in XII.B.7.
- E. Special Assignments

Full time faculty may request and may be placed on special assignment. Teachers on special assignment shall continue to accrue and shall retain the right to exercise all rights and privileges in their area.

#### ARTICLE XV PROFESSIONAL GROWTH

- A. Professional growth and the cost thereof are the responsibility of the individual faculty member. It is expected that each faculty member will continue to participate in activities that will further his or her professional growth.
- B. Each teacher shall be entitled to eight (8) days professional absence during a school year, subject to conditions outlined below, to attend local, regional, national or international professional conferences or exhibits without loss of pay when approved in advance by the appropriate administrators. Computation of days to be deducted for professional business shall include the first and last day of professional business and all intervening faculty duty days. Such conferences or exhibits shall be directly related to the work of the teacher.
  - 1. The teacher who anticipates a professional absence must complete an absence request form which will be submitted to his immediate supervisor for processing and recommendation to the appropriate Vice-President at least five (5) working days before said absence. Professional days shall be calculated to cover days of the conference plus the equivalent of

# ARTICLE XV PROFESSIONAL GROWTH (Concluded)

1. (Concluded)

one additional travel day as needed. Failure to obtain authorization for absence may result in loss of pay for the period of absence. Verification of conference or meeting attendance shall be supplied the College by the teacher filing a registration receipt or other proof of attendance within five (5) working days of his return to work.

 The teacher who is to be absent shall be responsible for making advance arrangements for his classes. Arrangements made, including the possibility of substitute, shall require the approval of the immediate supervisor.

## ARTICLE XVI PROFESSIONAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- A. General Provisions
  - 1. Professional Leaves shall be limited to:
    - a. Compensable
      - (1) Sabbatical Leaves or Retraining Leaves
      - (2) Leaves for Exchange Teaching
    - b. Non-Compensable
      - (1) Advanced Study Leaves
      - (2) Leaves for Foreign country or Military School Teaching
      - (3) Grants or Fellowships
  - 2. Professional Leaves of Absence, excluding Sabbatical Leaves, may be granted permanent status teachers. Such leave and extensions thereof shall be subject to the approval of the Board upon recommendation of the President.
  - Upon return from a Professional Leave, a teacher shall be placed at the same level of the salary schedule which he would have achieved had he not taken a Professional Leave.
  - 4. Requests for extension of a Leave of Absence must be made in writing at least sixty (60) days before the termination of leave. Failure to request an extension shall constitute termination of leave. Failure to return to employment upon termination of leave shall constitute termination of employment.
  - 5. Benefits or rights accumulated by a teacher prior to the effective date of the Leave of Absence shall be carried forward and credited to the teacher upon his return.

## ARTICLE XVI PROFESSIONAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE (Continued)

## A. Concluded

- Teachers who have been on a Professional Leave may be considered for another Professional Leave after they have returned for one (1) year.
- 7. Application for Professional Leave other than Sabbatical must be filed with the Director of Personnel and Benefits no later than fourteen (14) weeks preceding the semester or trimester that the leave shall become effective. Application for Sabbatical Leave, together with a plan of work, must be filed with the Sabbatical Leave Committee not later than March 15 of the academic year preceding the academic year for which the leave is requested. In computing the times for the application of all Professional Leaves, the time between the end of the spring term and the beginning of the fall term shall be excluded. Pertinent dates herein shall be published by the Director of Personnel and Benefits during the first month of the fall term.
- 8. The Director of Personnel and Benefits shall notify the teacher of the expiration of his leave ninety (90) days preceding the expiration date. The teacher shall forward his intent to return sixty (60 days prior to the beginning of the semester or trimester in which he intends to resume his teaching duties.
- B. Compensable Leaves
  - 1. Sabbatical Leaves

A Sabbatical Leave, not to exceed one academic year, may be granted to a permanent status teacher consistent with B.1.b. below, for the purpose of improving the quality of that teacher's instructional ability. For purposes of this section, years of active service of employment shall be computed from the date of hire for full-time teaching employment at MCC and include all years of full-time active teaching. Request for Sabbatical Leave shall be presented to the Board by the President with his recommendation for approval and the recommendation of the Sabbatical Leave Committee which shall follow these guidelines:

a. The purpose shall be for professional study, work on publications, educational travel relevant to the employee's teaching responsibility, travel combined with study, research, or other purposes which will, in the opinion of the committee and the Board, improve the quality of instruction at MCC. The teacher shall identify these purposes in a plan submitted with his application for Sabbatical Leave and he shall report his accomplishments to the committee upon his return. The

### ARTICLE XVI PROFESSIONAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE (Continued)

# B. 1. a. (Continued)

.

Sabbatical Leave Committee shall present these reports to the Board of Trustees along with its own final report within one month of the Sabbatical Leave recipient's return.

b. Sabbatical Leave granted teachers shall be distributed among teachers and compensated in accordance with the following schedule:

Percent of Year's Salary	
50% 2 Semesters	
100% 1 Semester	

- c. Subject to all other applicable general provisions relating to leaves contained in this Agreement, not inconsistent herewith, the percentage of salary shall be based on the salary that would have been paid the teacher had he continued on a regular teaching assignment. Compensation while on Sabbatical Leave is limited to the appropriate percentage of contractual salary. Special arrangements for payment of salary will be considered upon application for Sabbatical Leave.
- d. Any teacher granted a Sabbatical Leave agrees to return to teaching service with Macomb Community College for at least one (1) academic year following the period of Sabbatical, unless this obligation is waived or deferred in whole or in part by the Board. Seniority to qualify for eligibility for further Sabbatical leave shall include only the years of active employment worked subsequent to return from Sabbatical Leave.
- e. If a request for Sabbatical Leave is disapproved or denied by the Sabbatical Leave Committee, the President or the Board, the teacher shall receive reasons for denial in writing by the party taking such action.
- f. A teacher who does not return to Macomb Community College for a period of at least one (1) year after completing his Sabbatical Leave shall reimburse the Board for all monies received from it during such leave. A teacher granted Sabbatical Leave shall not accept employment while on leave without the approval of the President. Scholarships and fellowships in approved colleges and universities or grants which do not interfere with the program of professional improvements are excepted.

#### ARTICLE XVI PROFESSIONAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE (Continued)

### B. 1. (Continued)

g. The total number of teachers approved for Sabbatical Leave annually shall be at least six (6) teachers if the number of applications recommended by the Sabbatical Leave Committee is sufficient. However, the number of available Sabbatical Leaves shall be reduced by the number of Retraining Leaves awarded according to XXVIII. B. on a ratio of two (2) Sabbatical Leaves to one Retraining Leave. Upon exhaustion of Sabbatical Leaves for retraining, the College shall provide one Retraining Leave at full pay for one year. Retraining shall have priority over Sabbatical Leave. Recommendations of the Sabbatical Leave Committee shall be ranked in priority order and should include alternates who may be granted such leave if a higher ranked applicant does not accept, providing that the number of approved applicants is sufficient. \*

- h. The Sabbatical Leave Committee shall consist of five (5) teachers appointed by MCCFO.
- i. The Board shall notify the Sabbatical Leave Committee and each applicant of the disposition of his request for Sabbatical within thirty (30) days of receipt of the application, necessary plan of work, and the written recommendation of the Sabbatical Leave Committee.
- 2. Leaves for Exchange Teaching

A teacher may be granted a one (1) year leave for exchange teaching.

The plans as formulated by the Office of the United States Commissioner of Education, in which each exchange teacher remains under the control of the home district in matters of pay and other related considerations, shall be in full effect.

- C. Non-Compensable Leaves
  - 1. Advanced Study -- Occupational Skill Upgrading Leave

A teacher may be granted a one (1) year leave for advanced study or occupational skill upgrading.

2. Leaves for Foreign Country or Military School Teaching

A teacher may be granted leave for Foreign Country or Military School teaching.

## ARTICLE XVI PROFESSIONAL LEAVES OF ABSENCE (Concluded)

# C. (Concluded)

3. Grants or Fellowships

These leaves may be granted for grants and/or fellowships which relate to the teacher's professional competence or to his work.

Such leaves may be granted for up to three (3) years and may be renewed annually subject to submission of verification of satisfactory progress.

#### ARTICLE XVII PERSONAL LEAVES

- A. General Provisions
  - Requests for Personal Leaves and extensions shall be submitted to the Director of Personnel and Benefits and are subject to the approval of the Board upon recommendation of the President.

The teacher shall be notified in writing of the Board's decision within ten (10) working days.

- 2. Personal Leaves shall include the following leaves:
  - a. Health Leaves due to Physical or Mental Causes.
  - b. Leaves to Care for Ill Members of Immediate Family
  - c. Childbirth, Childcare, Adoption, and Fostercare Leaves.
  - d. Military Leaves
  - e. Leaves of Public Service
  - f. Mutual Consent Leaves
- 3. A teacher returning from Personal Leave shall have the right to return at the beginning of a term provided that a teacher shall give notice of his intention to return at least one hundred twenty (120) days before the start of that term. A teacher returning from Personal Leave of one semester or less shall have the right to return to the Department/Area from which he left. The Director of Personnel and Benefits shall notify the teacher of pertinent dates.
- 4. Upon return, a teacher on Personal Leave shall receive any negotiated general salary increase granted, excluding increments (except as provided in paragraph E. for which service increments shall be awarded). Such salary shall be in effect one (1) year from date of return, subject to change due to earned increments occurring during the one year period following return and any further negotiated general increase.

## ARTICLE XVII PERSONAL LEAVES (Continued)

- A. (Continued)
  - 5. Benefits or rights accumulated by a teacher prior to the effective date of the leave of absence shall be carried forward and credited to the teacher upon his return, consistent with the terms of this Agreement.
  - 6. Benefits to teachers on Personal Leave are limited to those stipulated in this Agreement.
- B. Health Leaves
  - Health Leave not falling within Sick Leave Policy may be granted. Such request shall be in writing and shall be accompanied by a written diagnosis by the attending physician. Such Health Leave may be considered for renewal annually.
  - 2. Requests for extensions of such leaves or notice of intention to return must be made at least sixty (60) days prior to the termination date of the leave, provided that the applicant's statement of medical probability that he will be fit to return satisfies the requirement of notice. Failure to return after termination date of the leave will constitute termination of employment. Notice of intention to return must be accompanied by a doctor's statement attesting to the teacher's fitness.
- C. Leave for Care of Ill Members of the Immediate Family
  - Leave may be granted to care for ill members of the immediate family upon request by the teacher. Sufficient proof must be submitted to the President that such a leave, or extension of such a leave, is necessary before the request will be granted.
  - A teacher may use Sick Leave Days to care for ill members of the immediate family when an extended leave for such a purpose is unnecessary.
- D. Childbirth and Childcare Leave
  - Upon written request, a leave of absence may be granted for birth of a teacher's child, care of a teacher's newly born child, assumption of the legal responsibility of a family, acquisition of a family by marriage, or placement of a child with a teacher for adoption or fostercare.

## ARTICLE XVII PERSONAL LEAVES (Continued)

D. (Continued)

x

- 2. A teacher granted Childbirth or Childcare Leave must return to work not later than one (1) year from the end of the semester in which leave was taken. Failure to return at this time will constitute termination of employment; however, two extensions of one year each Childbirth/Childcare Leave may be granted upon application by the teacher on leave.
- 3. Request for Childbirth or Childcare Leave shall be submitted no later than thirty (30) days prior to the beginning of the semester during which the Childbirth or Childcare Leave is expected. However, an expectant mother may request her leave at the beginning of her pregnancy if such request is accompanied by a doctor's statement attesting to the need for leave. There should be no limitation on the length of time the expectant mother may continue to teach, except that after the fifth month of pregnancy, the expectant mother shall submit a statement from a licensed medical or osteopathic physician each month attesting to her physical fitness to teach that month.
- E. Military Leaves
  - A teacher who is conscripted, or who enlists while eligible for conscription, or joins the Peace Corps in lieu of conscription, shall be reinstated as a regular teacher with full credit including annual increments under the salary schedule.
  - Increment credit for Military Leave shall not extend beyond the time of original enlistment or beyond the time necessary to discharge the teacher's military obligation.
  - 3. When a teacher must take temporary Military Leave (not to exceed fourteen [14] school days) during the school year, the Board shall compensate the teacher involved for the difference between the teaching pay and the military pay and shall provide a substitute for his position, if necessary, without loss of pay; however, all reasonable efforts by the teacher must be pursued to arrange leave during the summer.

## F. Leaves for Public Service

A teacher may be granted leave for Public Service on an annual basis if he is elected or appointed to public office, subject to sufficient notice to make adequate provision for replacement. Such leave shall not be extended beyond a second year and the request for extension must be made in writing at least sixty (60) days before the expiration date of the original leave.

# ARTICLE XVII PERSONAL LEAVES (Concluded)

# G. Mutual Consent Leave

A Personal Leave may be granted to a teacher upon his request when it is mutually agreeable to the teacher and the Board. 2

#### ARTICLE XVIII PERSONAL BUSINESS LEAVE

- A. Each teacher will be allowed up to five (5) days (non-cumulative) per year for personal business. Personal business may not be taken immediately preceding or immediately following holidays or recess periods for the purpose of extending such periods. A Report of Absence Form must be submitted per present operating procedures, except at no time shall a teacher be required to reveal the nature of such personal business. Computation of days to be deducted for personal business shall include the first and last day of personal business and all intervening faculty duty days.
- B. A teacher will be allowed up to five (5) days funeral leave for each bereavement in his immediate family. A Report of Absence Form must be submitted per present operating procedures.
- C. Upon timely request of the teacher, and with the approval of the immediate instructional supervisor, temporary substitutes shall be provided for teaching duties ordinarily assumed by the absent teacher during a Personal Business Leave Day.
- D. A teacher employed at any time other than the beginning of the fall semester shall have his Personal Business Leave Days prorated for the period of employment of the academic year.

## ARTICLE XIX JURY DUTY

A leave of absence shall be granted to a teacher called for jury service. In such cases, the teacher shall notify the Director of Personnel and Benefits at the time of the call, and the Board shall pay to the teacher an amount equal to the difference between the teacher's salary as computed on a daily basis and the daily jury duty fee paid.

All rights and benefits provided by this Agreement shall be continued uninterrupted for a teacher on this leave.

# ARTICLE XX SICK DAYS

- A. Each teacher shall be credited with one day of Sick Leave for each month of employment for personal illness or injury. There shall be a maximum of twenty (20) accumulated sick days, except that a teacher may use sick days accumulated prior to September 1, 1968, to maintain his allowance of twenty (20) accumulated sick days. Sick days may be used for child delivery. This provision shall not apply when an employee is on an approved leave.
- B. The Board shall notify each teacher at the end of each academic year of the number of his earned Sick Leave Days.
- C. The teacher shall provide a statement from a physician substantiating an absence due to illness of five (5) consecutive working days in order to be consistent with requirements of the insurance carrier.
- D. Computation of days to be deducted from a faculty member's sick leave bank shall include the first and last day of illness and all intervening faculty duty days.

#### ARTICLE XXI METHODS OF COMPENSATION

- A. The salaries of teachers covered by this Agreement are set forth in Appendix A of this Agreement.
- B. Salary payments shall be computed and paid in one of the following methods at the option of the teacher:
  - The annual salary shall be paid in twenty-six (26) equal biweekly payments (see Appendix B). This option shall remain in effect each year unless the Payroll Office is notified in writing prior to August 1.
  - 2. The annual salary shall be paid in twenty (20) equal biweekly payments, beginning with the first faculty pay date (see Appendix B). This option shall remain in effect each year unless the Payroll Office is notified in writing prior to August 1.
  - 3. A teacher electing option 1. above, may, upon written request prior to May 1 of each year, receive the unpaid portion of his salary at the final pay date in May.
  - 4. Extra-contractual pay for semester classes shall commence on the third pay date of the semester and shall be paid over eight (8) or ten (10) consecutive pays, at the teacher's option. The current option shall remain in effect unless the Payroll Office is notified by the first day of classes for that semester. However, payments for extra-contractual selections made after the first faculty pay date shall be paid beginning no later than the second faculty pay date

#### ARTICLE XXI METHODS OF COMPENSATION (Continued)

B. 4. (Continued)

from the start of the assignment and shall be prorated over the pay dates remaining in the teacher's eight or ten-pay option for that semester.

- 5. Extra-contractual pay for trimester classes shall commence on the third pay date of the trimester and shall be paid over seven (7) consecutive pays.
- 6. Pay for summer semester classes shall commence no later than the second pay date after the start of the teacher's classes and shall be paid over the number of pay dates in the classes' duration or over the remaining number of pay dates in the academic year, at the teacher's option. The current option shall remain in effect unless the payroll office is notified by the first day of the class. Variations in these options shall be available to teachers who have filed a letter of retirement.
- Semester/trimester productivity pay shall be paid on the fifth (5th) pay of the semester/trimester.
- C. Teacher's pay will be mailed to their residence to arrive every other Friday.
- D. The teacher shall have the option to receive his pay at his division on the designated pay date provided he arranges this, in writing, with the College Payroll Office. The option shall be made at least three (3) weeks prior to the first faculty pay date, and any changes shall require a two (2) week written notification. Such changes will not be made for holiday pay periods.
- E. The Board shall authorize items eligible for payroll deductions. These items shall include all those required by law, all tax sheltered annuity (TSA) plans, which comply with IRS Code 403B (these shall be added by July 1, 1982), and others as may be mutually agreeable to MCCFO and the Board. Any individual payroll deductions shall require proper authorization by the teacher. Upon receipt of a signed authorization for deduction of membership dues and assessments of MCCFO from any teacher, the sum of said dues and assessments as established by MCCFO will be deducted from the regular salaries of such teachers and remitted to the Treasurer of MCCFO. The number of deductions will be agreed upon with the Business Office.
- F. Salary errors will be adjusted upon detection and corrections made retroactive within legal limits.

#### ARTICLE XXI METHODS OF COMPENSATION (Concluded)

- G. If it becomes necessary to contract professional service from any teacher, the rate of reimbursement shall be at the rate prevailing in the community for the type of professional skill sought by the employer. This service shall not affect the limits of extra-contractual assignments stated in Article XIV.A.
  4. Acceptance or rejection of such an assignment will not be considered as merit on the teacher's record nor shall it be considered a condition of employment.
- H. The hourly rate for thirty-five (35) hours per week faculty shall be computed based on 169 days.
- I. No unilateral withholding of a paycheck or any portion thereof shall be permitted except for unauthorized or unreported absences, disciplinary suspension or resignation without notice. In the case of disciplinary suspensions, the pay of the individual will not be withheld unless there has been prior notice, a hearing through the grievance procedure and final adjudication of the matter. In the event the matter has not been adjudicated by the end of the academic year, the disputed salary shall be withheld.
- J. Payment for supplemental services will be made as specified in the supplemental contract detailing such services.
- K. Teachers will receive payments for extra-contractual and summer school teaching on a bi-weekly basis at the salary rates set forth in XIV.A. of this Agreement. Payment shall be made according to dates set forth in Appendix B of this Agreement.
- L. When transportation is required and not provided by the College, travel between campuses or on any College business after a teacher has reported to his first daily assignment shall be reimbursed at the established College rate. Travel reimbursements forms shall be submitted monthly.
- M. Compensation for temporary substitute teaching shall be paid at the rate of twenty dollars (\$20.00) per contact hour when requested by the supervisor and accepted by the teacher. Pay for substitute teaching will be granted only for absences which have been charged to the absent teacher's leave account.
- N. No compensation shall be paid to any faculty member except in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

# ARTICLE XXII CREDIT FOR PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE

A. Newly-hired teachers may be given credit for up to and including eleven (11) years of experience, provided that credit may not exceed the actual experience and there is no retroactive effect of this provision. The newly-employed teacher shall be placed on the salary schedule at a step commensurate with his acceptable experience according to the table below. Acceptable experience shall consist of teaching and work experience applicable to his assignment.

Years of Credit	Index to be Assigned
0	1.00
1	1.04
2	1.08
3	1.12
4	1.16
5	1.20
6	1.25
7	1.30
8	1.35
9	1.40
10	1.45
11	1.50

- B. The selection committee established in Article XXVII shall, as a part of its function, recommend the acceptable experience to be credited to each newly-employed teacher. The experience to be credited shall be at the discretion of the Board but shall not exceed the provisions of A. above.
- C. Former bargaining unit members who passed their probationary period will continue to accumulate salary benefits while employed by the College in an administrative position as though they had remained in the bargaining unit, and will be paid accordingly if they are reverted to faculty status. Such reverted administrators shall not have accumulated faculty seniority while serving as administrators. A transfer under Article IV.F. shall take precedence over the transfer of an administrator to a faculty position under this provision.
- D. The College may credit acceptable institutional service of other administrators who are successful applicants for a faculty vacancy at a ratio of two (2) years of credit for three years of non-teaching service, beyond eleven (11) years of credit and an Index of 1.5 but not beyond an Index of 1.8. This provision is limited to administrators or bargaining unit members employed at MCC prior to April, 1977.

#### ARTICLE XXIII INSURANCE

The Board shall provide, at no cost to the teacher, except as specifically noted below, a program of insurance protection which shall remain in effect for the duration of this Agreement.

#### A. Life

.

The Board shall continue to provide life insurance protection in the amount of twice the teacher's annual base contract salary. Additional life insurance protection under existing policies may be purchased at the teacher's expense and paid for through payroll deduction subject to the limitations of the terms of the insurance contract.

B. Short-Term Sickness and Accident Insurance

The Board shall continue to provide Short-Term Sickness and Accident Insurance in the amount of 70% of the teacher's base contract and extra-contractual earnings of the preceding academic year or the teacher's current base salary, whichever his greater. Disability benefits shall commence upon the exhaustion of Sick Leave Days up to twenty (20) days or accumulated Sick Leave Days, whichever occurs first, but no sooner than the sixth (6th) day of absence. This insurance shall apply to absence from work because of illness, accident or hospitalization. Benefits continue through the thirteenth week or end of disability, whichever occurs first.

C. The Board shall continue to provide Long-Term Disability Insurance in the amount of 70% of the teacher's base contract and extra-contractual earnings of the preceding academic year or the teacher's current base salary, whichever is greater. Disability benefits shall commence the fourteenth week of total disability and continue for the period of total disability.

In accordance with the 1978 Age Discrimination in Employment Act Amendments and Final Interpretive Bulletin by the Department of Labor, the following shall apply: If disability occurs at age 60 or before, benefits will cease at 65. If disability occurs after age 60, benefits will cease five (5) years after disablement or at age 70, whichever occurs first. If long-term disability benefits commence at age 69 or older, benefits will be paid for twelve months.

During the time of total disability, there shall be excluded from the non-duplication offset any Social Security Benefits in excess of those in effect at the time of disability.

D. Accidental Death and Dismemberment

The Board shall continue to provide accidental death and dismemberment insurance in the amount of \$5,000.

# ARTICLE XXIII INSURANCE (Continued)

- E. Medical Care Plan
  - Effective January 1, 1994, and each year thereafter, the Board shall provide each teacher with the following options in selecting health insurance coverage or a benefit in lieu of such coverage:
    - a. Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Comprehensive Hospital semi-private MVF-1 with Master Medical plus Riders OB, ML, Prescription Drug, (\$1.25 OR \$10 co-pay), and IMB;
    - b. Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Comprehensive Major Medical (CMM) with a \$100, \$250, or \$500 deductible and a \$10 co-pay prescription drug rider plus a cash/reimbursement benefit as defined in paragraph 5 (cash reimbursement benefit and \$250 and \$500 deductible options are not available to teachers hired after August 14, 1993);
    - c. Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Blue Preferred Provider Program (PPO) with \$5 co-pay prescription drug rider plus a cash/reimbursement benefit of \$300 each year (cash/reimbursement benefit is not available to teachers hired after August 14, 1993);
    - d. Health Alliance Plan (HAP) with coverage not less than that provided in 1988-89 plus a cash/reimbursement benefit of \$500 each year (cash/reimbursement benefit is not available to teachers hired after August 14, 1993); or
    - e. A cash/reimbursement benefit of \$1,800 each year in lieu of any insurance. Proof of insurance is required for this option.
  - 2. The coverage for which the Board will contribute under the foregoing may be, at the teacher's option, protection for (1) self alone or (2) self and family, including only spouse and eligible children nineteen (19) years of age and under, or (3) group coverage for qualified children over nineteen (19) years of age with the additional premium charge for such coverage to be paid by the teacher as a payroll deduction. However, the Board shall not be required to pay for two kinds of coverage for any teacher, either as a subscriber or dependent. For newly enrolling teachers, coverage shall begin after the prescribed waiting period of the provider selected.

# ARTICLE XXIII INSURANCE (Continued)

- E. Medical Care Plan (Continued)
  - 3. The Board shall pay the annual premium for any insurance option selected by a teacher hired before August 15, 1993, minus the amount by which the premium exceeds the amount contributed by the Board for that option in the preceding year increased by a factor of 1.04. For a teacher hired after August 14, 1993, the Board will contribute an amount equal to its contribution for option b. (with a \$100 deductible) for the year (as limited by a factor of 1.04). In both cases, the difference between the premium and the Board's contribution shall be paid by the teacher by payroll deduction. In the event of a decrease in premium, the Board's contribution shall equal the premium unless or until the premium exceeds the Board's contribution in the year preceding the decrease increased by a factor of 1.04.
  - 4. A teacher hired before August 15, 1993, who selects option b. shall be granted a credit equal to the Board's contribution for option a. (with the \$1.25 co-pay prescription rider) for the year. If the Board's contribution in a given year is less than that of the preceding year, the credit shall equal the credit granted in the preceding year.
  - 5. As designated by the teacher, the cash/reimbursement benefit shall be paid in cash and/or as a credit to the teacher's medical expense reimbursement account. The cash/reimbursement benefit for a teacher selecting option b. for self alone shall equal 75% of the difference between the credit and the Board's contribution for the level of deductible selected in each year. The cash/reimbursement benefit for a teacher selecting option b. for two-party or family coverage shall equal 50% of the difference between the credit and the Board's contribution for the level of deductible selected in each year. In both cases, payment in cash is limited each year to an amount equal to the cash/reimbursement benefit shown for a teacher selecting option b. for self alone.

# F. Dental Insurance

The Board shall provide Dental Insurance for all teachers and their dependents who qualify giving benefits no less than the Blue Cross/Blue Shield in effect during the 1988-89 school year with the \$50 deductible. The maximum Dental Insurance shall be \$1,000 per year per employee and/or dependent. The maximum orthodontic benefit shall be \$500 lifetime benefit per eligible dependent.

## ARTICLE XXIII INSURANCE (Concluded)

G. Workers' Compensation

Each employee shall be covered by the applicable Workers' Compensation Laws. In the event an employee is entitled to benefits under the Workers' Compensation Act, the difference between the Workers' Compensation Benefit and 65% of the teacher's basic contract salary will be paid him from his accumulated Sick Leave allowance which shall be pro-rata reduced.

The use of accumulated Sick Leave shall not exceed twenty (20) work days missed by the employee on Workers' Compensation during the employee's base contract year. Supplemental, Extra-Contractual and Special Services Payments shall not be made part of the salary off-set.

H. Professional Liability

The Board shall provide Professional Public Liability Insurance in the amount of two hundred thousand (\$200,000) per teacher covering services rendered during the course of employment.

- I. The Board shall provide to teachers while on leave as specified below the following insurance coverages for the periods indicated:
  - A teacher on Sabbatical Leave shall be provided with life, long-term disability, dental, and health insurance coverages as described above for the period of leave.
  - Teachers on extended Health Leave shall be provided with life, long-term disability, dental, and health insurance coverages as described above for the duration of this Agreement. The Board may require a statement from a physician attesting to the teacher's inability to work.
  - 3. Teachers on Childbirth or Childcare Leave shall be provided with life, long-term disability, dental, and health insurance coverages as described above for the duration of this Agreement or until thirty (30) days after the birth of the child, whichever is later.
  - 4. The liability of the Board shall be specifically limited to the provisions of 1., 2., and 3. above. Extensions of leave shall not extend these coverages. Teachers on other forms of Personal and Professional Leaves may elect to continue under the College health insurance, at the teacher's expense, subject to the limitations of the terms of the insurance contract.

#### ARTICLE XXIV OTHER FRINGE BENEFITS

- A. Cost-of-Living Allowance
  - The Board shall make provision for cost-of-living allowance as hereinafter set forth.
  - 2. The amount of cost-of-living allowance (COLA) shall be determined and redetermined as provided below on the basis of the Consumer's Price Index for All-Urban Consumers, published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, Department of Labor (1982-84 = 100), and hereinafter referred to as the "Index."
  - 3. The continuance of COLA shall be contingent upon the availability of the Index in its present form. However, if the Index is discontinued in its present form, the parties to this Agreement agree to reconvene negotiations to determine an equivalent method of computing COLA.
  - 4. The amount of COLA shall be the dollar equivalent of the percentage increase in the annual average of the Index, rounded to the nearest one-tenth of one percent, multiplied by the teacher's base salary. This percentage shall be determined by the following formula: 100 X (Y1 Y2)/Y2, where Y1 equals the annual average of the most recent past calendar year and Y2 equals the annual average of the calendar year preceding the most recent past calendar year.
  - 5. The amount computed in 4. above shall be added to each teacher's base salary for the next year as provided in Appendix A.
- B. The Board shall reimburse each teacher up to fifty dollars (\$50.00) for expenses incurred by an annual physical examination. This exam shall be performed by a licensed physician of the teacher's choice. Each teacher further agrees to utilize his Blue Cross/Blue Shield or Health Alliance Plan coverage for all qualifying charges. Any unused portion of this fifty dollars (\$50.00) shall be used, upon the request of the teacher, to pay for dental expenses incurred (and not covered by coordination of benefits) to fulfill the deductible requirements of the dental insurance coverage provided in Article XXIII.F. of this agreement.
- C. The Board shall continue to provide teachers and their dependents with a waiver of tuition for all credit classes taken at Macomb Community College, but not registration and course related fees.

# ARTICLE XXV CONFORMITY TO LAW

This Agreement is subject in all respects to the laws of the State of Michigan with respect to the powers, rights, duties, and obligations of the Board, MCCFO, and Faculty in the bargaining unit; and in the event that any provision of this Agreement shall at any time be held to be contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction from whose final judgment or decree no appeal has been taken within the time provided for doing so, such provision shall be void and inoperative; however, all other provisions of this Agreement shall continue in effect.

#### ARTICLE XXVI MATTERS CONTRARY TO AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall supersede any contrary or inconsistent terms contained in any individual teacher contracts heretofore in effect. All individual teacher contracts shall be made expressly subject to the terms of this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall be incorporated into and be considered part of the established personnel policies of the Board affecting teachers.

## ARTICLE XXVII SELECTION OF PROFESSIONAL STAFF

- A. Whenever a full-time teaching position is posted, an ad hoc committee of no fewer than five (5) teacher members shall review applications, interview candidates, and recommend appointees for each vacancy. This committee shall be established by means to be determined within each discipline or Area. When fewer than five (5) members of a discipline or Area are available for committee service the necessary additional teachers shall be selected from the parent Department, Area or like discipline at the other campus. The teachers of a discipline or Area shall have the right to initiate a request for hiring full-time teachers.
- B. Recommendations for full-time teaching positions shall be submitted within fifteen (15) days after expiration of the posting period, and shall include the names of the specific applicants preferred by the committee with written rationale to support their selections. A recommendation for appropriate Index as defined in Article XXII.A. shall be included for at least the first three preferred applicants listed in priority order. The committee's recommendations shall be recorded and forwarded to the immediate supervisor. In the event of a disagreement, both the committee's recommendation and the administration's recommendation shall be forwarded concurrently to the President and the Board.

#### ARTICLE XXVIII STAFF REDUCTION

## A. Layoff

.

Whenever there is insufficient work to provide each faculty member with a full workload, as defined in Article XII.C., then the necessary number of faculty members of the discipline where this lack of work exists may be laid off without pay except as provided in Article XXVIII.B.

- Layoff shall be implemented by identifying the discipline where over-staffing exists. The least senior employee of the discipline shall be laid off first. The President of MCCFO must be given prior notice of and an opportunity to discuss such layoffs through the Service Committee before they are implemented.
- Bumping shall be permitted if the teacher is assigned to a discipline where layoff must occur and if said teacher is qualified to teach in another discipline or Department. A qualified teacher is one as defined in Article IV.D. of this Agreement.
- When circumstances shall be appropriate, each teacher laid off as aforementioned shall be reinstated in inverse order of his placement on layoff.
- Such re-employment shall not result in loss of status or credit for previous years of service.
- 5. No new appointments shall be made while there are available teachers laid off who are adequately qualified to fill the vacancies unless such teachers fail to advise the President of their acceptance of employment within fifteen (15) working days from date of notification by the President of positions available.

## B. Staff Retraining

When there is neither a general decline in student population nor a substantial decrease in revenue of such magnitude that the end for which retraining is intended no longer exists, but where there is staff reduction because of program modification, course deletion or insufficient enrollment affecting a particular Department or Area, teachers affected shall have the right to retrain according to the conditions set below. Such retraining would be interpreted as a voluntary transfer for seniority purposes.

1. The Administration shall identify, by February 15, each discipline where insufficient work will probably exist during the next academic year and the number of faculty that will probably be unable to obtain a full load. All members of these disciplines will be provided with this information.

## ARTICLE XXVIII STAFF REDUCTION (Continued)

B. 1. (Continued)

The Administration shall also provide, by February 15, a list of all disciplines for which retraining is possible, and the maximum number of Retraining Leave applications that would be appropriate for those disciplines. The President of MCCFO will also be provided with this information, as well as an opportunity to discuss this at Service Committee. MCCFO shall have the right to add probable over-staffed disciplines and positions to the list of said disciplines and positions. .

- 2. Teachers in a discipline identified as overstaffed shall have until March 15 to apply for a Retraining Leave. This application shall include: 1) the discipline for which retraining is intended consistent with the list of disciplines established in 1. above, 2) a plan of study that would qualify the applicant for that discipline, 3) the amount of time, not to exceed two years, required to complete the plan of study, and 4) a schedule of periodic progress reports.
- 3. Application for retraining will be forwarded to the Sabbatical Leave Committee and the appropriate Vice-President. The Sabbatical Leave Committee will evaluate each Retraining Leave application to determine if it fulfills the requirements of 2. above. If there are enough approved applicants and enough leaves as provided in XVI.B., the number of Retraining Leaves awarded to members of a discipline shall be the same as the number of overstaffed positions in that discipline.
- Progress reports shall be filed with the appropriate Vice-President. Lack of satisfactory progress in fulfilling the approved plan will result in immediate layoff without pay.
- Retraining Leaves, excluding extensions, shall be at full pay. Extensions for a second year, without pay, may be granted upon application to the Board.
- 6. At the start of a Retraining Leave, the teacher shall be assigned, as a voluntary transfer for purposes of seniority, to the discipline for which he is training. After the first year of retraining and upon acquiring the qualifications specified in XII.B.7., the teacher will be allowed to select a workload in the discipline. However, the qualifications of IV.D. must be satisfied by the end of the Retraining Leave. Failure to complete IV.D. qualifications will result in layoff.

## ARTICLE XXVIII STAFF REDUCTION (Concluded)

- B. (Concluded)
  - 7. Any faculty member who is without a full load and not on a Retraining Leave is subject to the provision of Article XXVIII.A.

(RA POPT HORNES

- Faculty members on Retraining Leaves shall suffer no loss of seniority.
- 9. Faculty members returning from Retraining Leave shall have their base salary set at the amount it would have been if they had not taken a Retraining Leave.
- 10. Retraining Leaves shall be limited to permanent status teachers.
- Exhaustion of the benefits provided herein shall satisfy the obligation of the College to provide compensable Retraining Leaves.

# ARTICLE XXIX SENIORITY

- A. There shall be recognized the following categories of seniority: <u>Institutional</u> and <u>Division/Department or Area</u>.
  - Institutional seniority shall consist of all years of fulltime teaching with the College since September of 1960. Institutional seniority shall prevail in all questions concerning staff reduction.
  - Division/Department or Area seniority shall consist of all years of full-time teaching within a Division/Department or Area. Such seniority shall prevail in all questions concerning order of selecting teaching assignments, extra-contractual and summer assignments consistent with the provisions of Articles XII and XIV.
- B. Transfers and Seniority
  - 1. A teacher who is transferred voluntarily or involuntarily shall suffer no loss of institutional seniority.
  - 2. A teacher who voluntarily transfers to another Division/ Department or Area shall have no accumulated Division/ Department or Area seniority in the Division/Department or Area into which he transfers. However, his Division/ Department or Area seniority shall be higher than that held by any probationary teacher in the Division/Department or Area.

## ARTICLE XXIX SENIORITY (Concluded)

- B. (Concluded)
  - 3. A teacher who transfers voluntarily to another Division/ Department or Area shall not lose the seniority accumulated in that Division/Department or Area from which he transfers. A teacher who voluntarily accepts a special assignment outside of his Division/Department or Area, but remains in the bargaining unit, shall continue to accumulate seniority within his Department/Division or Area.
  - A teacher who is transferred involuntarily to another Division/Department or Area according to the provisions of IV.F.
     of the Agreement, shall carry with him the Division/ Department or Area seniority accumulated in the Division/ Department or Area from which he is transferred.
- C. A teacher shall have the right to return from the following leaves and his seniority shall be cumulative excluding extensions. In the event of the elimination of the position during the interim, institutional seniority at Macomb Community College shall be the determining factor in filling staff assignments for which the teacher is qualified. In addition, the teacher shall have the right to return to his Division/ Department/Area provided the leave does not exceed one (1) semester and excluding Retraining Leaves.
  - 1. Professional Leaves of Absences as described in XVI.A.1.
  - 2. Military Duty
  - 3. Maternity/Child Care
  - 4. Long-Term and Short-Term Disability
  - 5. Retraining
  - Involuntary Leaves of Absence (excluding disciplinary suspension)
  - 7. Public Service
  - 8. Mutual Consent Leaves (taken after January, 1982)
- D. An employee shall lose his seniority through voluntary resignation and through discharge for cause.
- E. There shall be provided annually a seniority list of all fulltime teachers which indicates date of hire as a full-time teacher, amount of institutional seniority and current Department/Division or Area seniority. Disputes concerning the accuracy of the list shall be filed with the Director of Personnel and Benefits within twenty (20) days of publication of the seniority list. Should there be no satisfactory resolution within twenty (20) days of the alleged inaccuracy, the teacher shall have the right to grieve the alleged inaccuracy of the said seniority list. If no grievance is filed within the twenty (20) days, the seniority list shall be conclusive on seniority rights.

# ARTICLE XXX ABSENCE POLICY

An absence shall be construed to mean the failure of a teacher to meet his scheduled assignments including extra-contractual assignments and posted office hours. In case of approved Professional Leave, absences shall not be charged when a teacher's obligations are fulfilled under an arrangement of voluntary service by his fellow teachers.

- A. It shall be the obligation of the teacher to report any absence to his immediate supervisor(s) as soon as possible. It shall be incumbent upon the teacher to insure that appropriate forms and notification are completed and the bank charged identified in the reporting of the absence.
- B. Full-Day Absence

A full-day's absence shall be charged to the appropriate bank for any failure to meet all scheduled assignments during a particular day.

C. Part-Day Absence

Where a teacher fails to meet a portion of his regularly scheduled assignments he shall be charged a half-day's absence if the portion missed constitutes one-half or less of the regularly scheduled day's assignments. If the portion of absence exceeds one-half of the regularly scheduled day's assignments, the teacher shall be charged a full day's absence.

- D. There shall be no charge to leave banks for days in which school is cancelled by the College because of inclement weather, acts of God, or civil disaster.
- E. Summer Absences

Teachers shall be allowed absences for illness, personal business or emergencies in accordance with the following table based upon the length of summer assignments:

1-2	weeks		1	day
3	weeks	-	1-1/2	days
4	weeks	-	2	days
5	weeks	-	2-1/2	days
6	weeks	-	3	days
7	weeks	-	3-1/2	days
8	weeks		4	days

### ARTICLE XXXI EVALUATION OF PROFESSIONAL STAFF

# A. Evaluation of Permanent Contract Teachers

 The purpose of evaluations for permanent contract teachers is to ascertain the teacher's effectiveness in the performance of his profession.

Four evaluation instruments shall be established. The instruments shall be self, peer, student and administrative and shall be district-wide. Each teacher must select the student evaluation and one of the other three once each academic year.

Each teacher shall be responsible for placing the results into his personnel file. The results shall be kept in the teacher's personnel file for no longer than five (5) years. Data confidentiality will be guaranteed by limiting the access to the information in the file specifically to the appropriate administrators. No transfer, transport, or access of individual identifiable personal data shall be undertaken without every reasonable precaution having been taken to protect the security of the data from unauthorized sources.

2. Procedure

Evaluation process shall be once a year -- fall term for full-time teachers.

All teachers shall use student evaluations in three sections (two sections in a full load) which are chosen by the teacher. However, should the teacher be teaching outside his Area, one of those sections would be included.

Faculty on probationary status shall be evaluated in accordance with the appropriate contractual provisions.

## B. Evaluation of Probationary Contract Teachers

- 1. The immediate supervisor will be responsible for convening the Evaluation Team for each new member of the bargaining unit holding a probationary contract. He will form such a committee on or before October 1.
- 2. The Evaluation Team shall consist of three (3) people--two (2) of whom shall be members of the bargaining unit on permanent contract. The third shall be the immediate supervisor, or his appointee. The bargaining unit members of the team will be chosen by the permanent members of the Division/Department.

## ARTICLE XXXI EVALUATION OF PROFESSIONAL STAFF (Continued)

B. (Continued)

÷.

- 3. The immediate supervisor shall call a meeting of the Evaluation Committee and the member of the bargaining unit being evaluated on or before October 15.
- 4. At this first meeting the Evaluation Committee will agree upon the method to be used.
- 5. The methods and time schedule for carrying out the evaluation will be reduced to writing and shall become an initial record of the work of the team. A record of all subsequent work by the team shall be preserved in writing and shall be included with its final appraisal of the professional effectiveness of the instructor being evaluated.
- 6. The first written report in the evaluation procedure must be completed by March 15. It shall be signed by all members of the Evaluation Team and the immediate supervisor if he was not a member of the team. In addition to all written records of the work of the team, it must include:
  - a. A statement of the methods and procedures used in the evaluation.
  - b. Who participated and when.
  - c. The appraisal of the member's professional effectiveness.

The member of the bargaining unit evaluated and his immediate supervisor shall receive a copy of the report. (A copy shall also be placed temporarily in his personnel file.) The member of the bargaining unit being evaluated shall have the right to answer the evaluation report in writing. His reply shall become a part of all copies of the report.

7. If the Evaluation Team has decided that the member of the bargaining unit evaluated is inadequate in some area which could lead to a desire on the part of the College not to renew his contract, they must communicate this concern to the member evaluated and to his immediate supervisor in separate written memorandum. This memorandum will not become a part of his personnel file. On receipt of the memorandum, the immediate supervisor must call a meeting in luding the Evaluation Team, the member evaluated, and the immediate supervisor at which steps will be considered that can be taken by the member evaluated to correct his inadequacies.

## ARTICLE XXXI EVALUATION OF PROFESSIONAL STAFF (Concluded)

- B. (Concluded)
  - 8. Following this required conference, the Evaluation Team shall undertake a second evaluation which shall be completed by December 15, of the second year of the probationary contract.
  - 9. The second report of the Evaluation Team shall include a recommendation for the granting of permanent contract, a third year probationary contract, or a recommendation for separation from the College at the conclusion of the probationary contract.
  - 10. A copy of the recommendation shall be delivered to the member evaluated, the Secretary of MCCFO and the immediate supervisor on or before January 1. If the Evaluation Team has recommended separation from the College at the conclusion of the probationary contract, the immediate supervisor, after consultation with his Dean, will forward the recommendation, if he so desires, to the Professional Standards Committee as the first step in due process on or before January 15.
  - 11. Dates used above or other such dates used in the Contract shall be appropriately adjusted if a member joins the College in the second semester of any academic year or at any other time not covered in this Agreement.
  - Any procedure employed in separation of any member of the bargaining unit from the College will be governed by due process.

# ARTICLE XXXII DISTRICT SERVICE COMMITTEE

- A. A district Service Committee consisting of six (6) members shall be established with such functions as are described below reserved solely to it.
  - 1. Faculty

Faculty membership of the district Service Committee shall be the President of MCCFO, a representative from the South Campus, and a representative of the Center Campus. One of the campus representatives shall be the past Chief Negotiator for MCCFO.

# ARTICLE XXXII DISTRICT SERVICE COMMITTEE (Concluded)

# A. (Concluded)

2. Administration

Administrative representatives to the district Service Committee shall be the Chief Negotiator for the Board team, the Senior Vice-President for Academic Affairs, the Senior Vice-President for Student and Community Services or their respective designees.

B. Functions

The district Service Committee shall provide the context in which clarification of the intent of the Master Agreement shall occur. Issues arising between MCCFO and the Board which are not covered by the various articles and provisions of the Master Agreement shall also be considered by the district Service Committee. The deliberations and determinations of the district Service Committee shall not preclude the implementation of the grievance procedure, nor be construed as an alternative to the provisions of Article XXXIII, nor limit the proper authority of the Board or MCCFO.

C. Procedures

Meetings of the district Service Committee may be called by either party upon written notification to the other.

## ARTICLE XXXIII TERMINATION AND MODIFICATION

- A. This Agreement shall be effective as of August 15, 1993, and shall continue in full force through August 14, 1996, subject to conditions set forth herein.
- B. Either party may give written notice to the other of its desire to negotiate sections no later than March 1, 1996, but not prior to February 1, 1996.
- C. Collective bargaining meetings between the Board and MCCFO may be called during the term of the Agreement only through the request of one party and the consent of the other party for the purpose of negotiating amendments or modifications of the Agreement, but in no case shall these modifications or amendments become final until they have been ratified by the Board and MCCFO.
- D. Any amendments that may be agreed upon during the life of this Agreement shall become and be part of this Agreement without modifying or changing any other terms of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the said parties have caused this document to be executed by their duly authorized officers.

COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT OF THE COUNTY OF MACOMB

BY WO Margaret DeSantis

Chairperson, Board of Trustees

Albert L. Lorenzo President

BY

William 7 BY ii.e

William J. MacQueen Vice-President for Employee Relations

#### MACOMB COMMUNITY COLLEGE FACULTY ORGANIZATION

ŝ

BY James P. Yizze President

BY

Bill Knott Chief Negotiator

#### APPENDIX A

#### Macomb Community College Faculty Salary Schedule

 The first year base salary for each newly hired teacher shall be computed according to the following formula: (Hiring Index X minimum salary = base salary). Thereafter the base salary shall be computed according to 2. below.

a

- The base salary for each faculty member under contract at MCC during the 1992-93 academic year shall be computed as follows during the term of this Agreement:
  - (a) 1993-94 base salary = 1992-93 base salary plus \$1,633, plus the annual increment of \$700 to the maximum 1993-94 salary provided in 3. below.
  - (b) 1994-95 base salary = 1993-94 base salary plus COLA (as computed in XXIV.A., but no less than 3.5% and no more than 4.5%) plus the annual increment of \$700 to the maximum 1994-95 salary provided in 3. below.
  - (c) 1995-96 base salary = 1994-95 base salary plus a flat raise determined by multiplying the percentage rise in the C.P.I.(as computed in XXIV.A., but no less than 3.5% and no more than 4.5%) by the regular maximum salary for 1994-95, plus the annual increment of \$700 to the maximum 1995-96 salary as provided in 3. below.
- The salary range during the term of this Agreement shall be as follows:

1993-94 -- \$28,725 to \$53,321 + Longevity Increment 1994-95 -- \$29,730 to \$55,187\* + Longevity Increment 1995-96 -- \$30,770 to \$57,119\* + Longevity Increment

Longevity increments to the maximum shall be as follows:

0	-	14	years	at	MCC	\$0
15	-	19	years	at	MCC	\$700
			years			\$1,400
25	-	29	years	at	MCC	\$2,100
30			years	at	MCC	\$2,800

\* These regular maximums will be recalculated by increasing the regular maximum of the prior year by the percentage increase in the C.P.I. (as computed in XXIV.A. but no less than 3.5% and no more than 4.5%). The figures shown here are the result of using the minimum COLA of 3.5%. The regular maximum for each year will be recalculated and published by March 1 each year.

#### APPENDIX A (Concluded) Faculty Salary Schedule

- 4. Each teacher shall receive annually \$700 as a salary increase until the maximum is reached. It is understood and agreed that in applying the foregoing, the last increase required to reach maximum may be less than the above amount.
- 5. All faculty who are hired after the start of the academic year shall receive their initial salary and subsequent salary adjustments as follows:
  - A. Faculty members hired after the start of the academic year but before the end of the fall term will be paid a pro rata portion, based on the portion of the academic year worked, of their Index times that year's minimum salary. At the start of the next academic year their salary will be adjusted as if they had been employed for the entire preceding academic year.
  - B. Faculty members hired after the end of the fall term but prior to the end of the academic year shall be paid for the remainder of that academic year a pro-rata portion, based on the portion of the academic year worked, of the Index times that year's minimum salary. At the start of the next academic year their salary will be adjusted by multiplying their Index times the minimum salary for that year. At the start of the following academic year, they shall receive the salary adjustment provided in Appendix A of the Agreement.

## APPENDIX B

۹.

## Faculty Pay Dates

	1993-94	1994-1995	1995-1996
1.	August 27	August 26	August 25
2.	September 10	September 9	September 8
a3.	September 24	September 23	September 22
<b>b4</b> .	October 8	October 7	October 6
c5.	October 22	October 21	October 20
6.	November 5	November 4	November 3
7.	November 19	November 18	November 17
8.	December 3	December 2	December 1
9.	December 17	December 16	December 15
10.	December 31	December 30	December 29
11.	January 14	January 13	January 12
12.	January 28	January 27	January 26
ab13.	February 11	February 10	February 9
14.	February 25	February 24	February 23
<b>c</b> 15.	March 11	March 10	March 8
16.	March 25	March 24	March 22
17.	April 8	April 7	April 5
18.	April 22	April 21	April 19
19.	May 6	May 5	May 3
20.	May 20	May 19	May 17
<b>b</b> 21.	June 3	June 2	May 31
22.	June 17	June 16	June 14
23.	July 1	June 30	June 28
24.	July 15	July 14	July 12
25.	July 29	July 28	July 26
26.	August 12	August 11	August 9

a First Pay - Semester Extra-Contractual
b First Pay - Trimester Extra-Contractual
c Productivity Pay Dates

#### APPENDIX C

#### Definitions

### 1. Board

Board of Trustees of the Community College District of the County of Macomb (referred to throughout this document as the "Board") wherever used in this Agreement shall refer to the "Board" itself, sub-committees of the "Board" and such administrative personnel as designated by the "Board" to act as its agent under those circumstances in which said administrative personnel carry out Board delegated responsibilities.

#### 2. MCCFO

<u>Macomb Community College Faculty Organization</u>, shall be referred to throughout this document as MCCFO, the bargaining agent for all full-time teachers.

#### 3. <u>Teacher</u>

All full-time teachers, counselors, librarians, research assistants, teachers employed in the Learning and Academic Assessment Centers, and teacher coordinators in student co-op programs and Internship-Clinical-Service Coordinators; but excluding administrators, deans, directors, head librarians, coordinators, department chairmen, assistant department chairmen, college nurses, all supervisors, part-time teachers, national teaching fellows and administrative interns and all other employees.

#### 4. Permanent Contract Teacher

Full-time teacher (as defined above) who has successfully completed probation and has been granted permanent contract status: same as a "permanent status" teacher.

#### 5. Probationary Teacher

A full-time teacher (as defined above) who has not met all the requirements for the issuance of a permanent status contract.

#### 6. Administrator/Supervisor

Any individual who has been given authority by the Board to make and implement decisions concerning members of the bargaining unit in such areas as evaluation, hiring, dismissal, scheduling, wages, hours, and working conditions. APPENDIX C Definitions (Continued)

#### 7. Agreement

Throughout the document, the term "Agreement" is employed in reference to the Agreement between the Board of Trustees of the Community College District of the County of Macomb and Macomb Community College Faculty Organization.

#### 8. MCC

.

The MCC represents the Macomb Community College and is used interchangeably with the Community College District of the County of Macomb.

#### 9. Index

The numerical factor which indicates placement within level on the salary schedule for new hires.

#### 10. Level

Full-time teachers shall be classified by level: Professor or Instructor. Where used in this Agreement, level, grade and faculty rank are synonymous terms.

#### 11. Science Wet Lab

Science wet lab sections referred to in XII.C.l.g. shall be defined to mean only those science laboratories in the Division/Department of science and mathematics which were equated at 1.0 during the 1969-70 school year.

#### 12. <u>Area</u>

A sub unit within a Division which has been authorized to operate as a unit in selecting faculty, preparing class schedules and related functions as listed in Appendix F. Modifications of the list provided in Appendix F.B. shall require approval of the Service Committee.

#### 13. Extra-Contractual Employment

Teaching, counseling, library service or service performed by teachers, as defined in Appendix C.3., in addition to their regular assignment for which the teacher is paid a salary beyond his basic contract. The salary for extra-contractual employment shall be computed as described in Article XIV.A. of this Agreement.

#### APPENDIX C Definitions (Continued)

#### 14. Supplemental Employment

Special employment (i.e., curriculum development, research, etc.) for which the teacher receives salary in addition to his basic contract. The amount and the manner of compensation for supplemental services is at the discretion of the Board.

#### 15. Compensable Leave

A Professional Leave during which the teacher receives full or partial salary from the College District as described in this Agreement. Insurance coverage while on leave, if any, is limited to the express terms of this Agreement.

#### 16. Non-Compensable Leave

All personal leaves and those professional leaves during which the teacher receives no salary from the College District. Insurance coverage while on leave, if any, is limited to the express terms of this Agreement.

#### 17. Graduate Major

A graduate major shall normally consist of earned graduate level credits in the subject matter field. Graduate level credits earned in related fields may be appropriate to satisfying the graduate major requirements for teaching in the Department or Area.

#### 18. Immediate Family

The parents, grandparents, brothers, sisters, children and grandchildren of the teacher and his spouse, or other person who is domiciled with the teacher, shall comprise the teacher's immediate family.

#### 19. Summer Session

The time period from the end of the regular spring semester to the first duty day of the fall semester for all the faculty.

#### 20. Faculty Duty Day

A faculty duty day is any day on which an individual teacher is scheduled to work or any day, Monday through Friday, not identified in the respective academic calendar as a holiday or recess period. APPENDIX C Definitions (Continued)

21. Division

3

÷

Administrative grouping of Departments.

22. Department

Administrative grouping of Areas.

23. Disciplines

As listed in Appendix F.B.

24. Core Committee

A committee consisting of representatives from each staffed discipline of an Occupational Multi-discipline Area with core courses.

#### APPENDIX D

#### Grievance Procedure

#### A. <u>Definition of Grievance</u>

A grievance shall mean an allegation by MCCFO that there has been a violation, misinterpretation, misapplication, or nonapplication of any provision of this Agreement and will follow the grievance procedure hereinafter provided.

#### B. Basic Procedures

- 1. As used in this Article, the term "teacher" shall also mean a group of teachers or MCCFO having the same grievance.
- 2. During the academic year, the time limits specified hereinafter shall consist of teacher duty days and may be extended by mutual consent of the parties specified in any grievance step. The following conditions shall prevail regarding timelines:
  - Only regular working days shall be counted: That is, Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday.
  - b. No legal holidays or recess periods shall be counted. Days after the last duty day of a semester up to the first duty day of the following semester (the regular start for the majority of classes for the summer semester) shall be considered a recess period for this purpose and shall not be counted.
  - c. No days on which the school is officially closed shall be counted.
- 3. Failure at any step of the grievance procedure by the employer or its agents to give the required notification in each step or to make issue and communicate any decision within the specified time limits of the grievance procedure shall result in the grievance being considered to have been decided in favor of MCCFO based upon the remedy sought in the statement of the grievance.
- 4. Failure of MCCFO to appeal the decision to the next higher step within the proper time limits, shall constitute a withdrawal of the grievance and shall bar further action on the particular grievance.
- 5. Conferences and hearings held under this procedure shall be conducted at a time and place which will afford a reasonable opportunity for all persons, including witnesses, entitled to be present to attend. When such conferences and hearings

#### APPENDIX D Grievance Procedure (Continued)

5. (Concluded)

are during school hours, all persons whose presence is required shall be excused without loss of pay for that purpose.

6. Grievances shall be written, and filed on the official "Grievance Report" form.

erander with Service and Servi

Administrators shall file their written reply to each grievance on the official "Grievance Disposition" form.

- 7. A teacher who participates in any way in any grievance procedure shall not be subject to discipline or reprisal because of such participation.
- All discussions shall be kept confidential during the procedural stages of the resolution of the grievance in the absence of agreement of the parties to the contrary.
- 9. Exclusions from grievance procedure are as follows:
  - a. Alleged grievances which purport to question the application of rights set forth in this Agreement over which the employer is given unilateral discretion.
  - b. Disputes which arise but which are specifically prohibited from this grievance procedure by the terms of any specific Articles herein.
- Policy grievances shall be filed at Step 2 of the grievance procedure.
- Step 0 and/or Step 1 can be bypassed if the administrator(s) at these steps do not have jurisdiction over the matter in dispute.
- C. Steps of Grievance Procedure
  - <u>Step 0</u> The aggrieved teacher (or a designated teacher from a group having the same dispute) and/or MCCFO shall verbally present his dispute to his immediate supervisor within ten (10) working days after the cause shall have become known to the teacher.
  - Step 1 In the event the dispute is not resolved through informal discussion, MCCFO may submit a grievance in writing to the appropriate Division Dean within twenty (20) working days after the cause of this grievance shall have become known to the teacher. The Division Dean shall within ten (10) working days give his decision and reasons therefore in writing to MCCFO.

#### APPENDIX D Grievance Procedure (Continued)

#### C. (Continued)

- **Step 2** In the event the grievance is not resolved at Step 1, MCCFO may submit the grievance in writing to the Vice-President for Employee Relations within ten (10) working days of delivery of the decision. The Vice-President for Employee Relations or his designee shall, within ten (10) working days, give his decision and the reasons therefore in writing to MCCFO.
- <u>Step 3</u> If MCCFO is dissatisfied with the decision of the Vice-President for Employee Relations, they may file a demand for arbitration with the American Arbitration Association within twenty (20) working days of the date the written disposition was given under Step 2.

A copy of this demand for arbitration shall be filed with the Vice-President for Employee Relations. The selection of the arbitrator shall be in accordance with AAA established rules and procedures.

In the event MCCFO shall fail to serve a written notice, the matter shall be considered as settled on the basis of the written disposition by the Vice-President for Employee Relations.

The arbitral form here established is intended to resolve disputes between the parties only over the interpretation or application of the matters which are specifically covered in this Agreement and which are not excluded from arbitration.

The arbitrator shall have no power to establish specific salaries or salary schedules except that this paragraph is not intended to exclude from arbitration disputes over salaries and placement on salary schedules.

The expenses of such arbitration shall be equally borne by each party and each party shall make arrangements for any pay of the expenses of such consultants and witnesses as may be retained.

It shall be the obligation of the arbitrator to make a reasonable effort to rule on cases within thirty (30) days after final hearing and said decision shall be final and binding upon the teacher, MCCFO, and the Board.

#### APPENDIX E

a factor plant of the plant of the

a.

#### Academic Calendars

1. The changes from the traditional calendars as shown in this Appendix shall be considered experimental. Either party may reopen these calendars for renegotiation if they serve notice in writing by February 1 of the preceding academic year.

2. The Curriculum Development day shall be devoted to curricular/ service matters at the departmental level or lower. Each discipline shall develop its agenda of activities for that day. Each discipline will designate a member who will be responsible for coordinating the agenda with the Associate Dean and the faculty of the discipline. The Associate Dean may make recommendations of items for the agenda.

Calendars are on the following pages.

#### APPENDIX E

#### 1993-94 ACADEMIC CALENDAR

#### Semester Calendar (169 Duty Days)

#### FALL, 1993

August 16-18*	Flexible Development Days
August 19-20	Organization Days
August 23	First Day of Classes
September 6	Labor Day
November 23	Curriculum Development Day
November 24-28	Thanksgiving Recess
December 18	Last Day of Classes
December 20-21*	Flexible Development Days

#### SPRING, 1994

January 6,7,10*	Flexible Development Days
January 11-12	Organization Days
January 13	First Day of Classes
March 13-20	Spring Recess
March 31	Institutional Development Day
April 1-3	Easter Recess
May 14	Last Day of Classes
May 16-17*	Flexible Development Days

#### SUMMER, 1994

May 23	First Day of Classes
May 30	Memorial Day Recess
July 4	Independence Day Recess
August 6	Last Day of Classes

\*Each faculty member on the Semester Calendar must select three (3) of these Flexible Development days annually or make other arrangements in consultation and agreement with his/her immediate administrator. Such arrangements may include academic advising, registration, high school visitation, educational articulation, developmental activities, articulation with counselors, student organization advising, and approved institutional activities. Appendix E

3

÷

## 1993-94 SEMESTER CALENDAR

	S	м	т	w	т	F	S	LEGEND
1993 Aug	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	
	15	16	17	18		Mii:M	21	[_] =
1993 Sep	22 29	23	31	25				- 1111
1000 000	5	6	Ū,		, a			- 11111 -
	12	13	14	15	1. je	14.57		1////.=
	19	20	21	22		0.00		
1993 Oct	26	27	26	28				=-
	3	4	5	6	7			
	10	11	12	13	- 14	15		-
	17	18	19	20	24	- 4°20		
	24	25	26	27	28			-
1993 Nov	31	1	2	9	•	5		(not co
	7	8		10	11	12		
	14	15	. 18	17	18	19		SUMMARY:
	21	22	11AA11	24	25	26	27	FALL S
1993 Dec	28	29	30	1	2	3		Or
	5	6	7	8		10		De
	12	13	14	15	16	17	0.5	Cl
1004 100	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	Du
1994 Jan	26	27 3	28 4	29 5	30	31	1	Class
	2 9	10	nininin			14	•	MT
	16	17	18	19	20	21		16 1
	23	24	25	26	27	28		1011
1994 Feb	30	31	1	2	3	4		
1004 100	6	7	8	9	10	11		SPRING
	13	14	15	16	17	18		Or
	20	21	22	23	24	25		De
1994 Mar	27	28	1	2	3	4		Cl
	6	7	8	0	10	11		Du
	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	
	20	21	22	23	24	25	28	Class
1994 Apr	27	28	29	30	- 31	. 1	2	МТ
	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	16 10
	10	11	12	13	14	15		
	17	18	19	.20	21	22		Annual Fle
	24	25	28	27	28	29		
1994 May	1	2	3	4	5	6		ANNUAL DU
	8	9	10	11	12	13		
	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	
	22	23	24	25	28	27		
1994 Jun	29	30	31	1	2	3		
	5	6	7	8	9	10		
	12	13	14	15	16	17		
	19	20	21	22	23	24		
1994 Jul	26	27	28	29	30	1		
	3	4	5	8	7	8		
	10	11	12	13	14	15		
	17	18	19	20	21	22		
1004 4	24	25	28	27	28	29		
1994 Aug	31	1	2	3	4	5	12	
	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	L.

LEGENU
= Flex days
Illi = Organization Days
///// = Curriculum Dev.
= Institutional Dev.
= Class Days
(not counted as duty days)
SUMMARY:
FALL SEMESTER
Org. Days = 2
Dev. Days = 1
Class Days = 80
Duty Days = 83
Class Day Distribution
MTWTHFS
16 16 16 16 16 16
SPRING SEMESTER
Org. Days = 2
Dev. Days = 1
Class Days = 80
Duty Days = 83
Class Day Distribution
M T W TH F S 16 16 16 16 16 16
10 10 10 10 10 16
Annual Flex Days = 3 of 10
NUAL DUTY DAYS = 169

## APPENDIX E (Continued)

## 1993-94 ACADEMIC CALENDAR

Ŧ

## Trimester Calendar - Applied Technology only (219 Duty Days)

## FALL, 1993

September 7	Organization Day
September 8	First Day of Classes
November 24	Curriculum Development Day
November 25-28	Thanksgiving Recess
December 18	Last Day of Classes

## SPRING, 1994

January 10	Organization Day
January 11	First Day of Classes
March 31	Institutional Development Day
April 1-3	Easter Recess
April 23	Last Day of Classes

#### SUMMER, 1994

May 2	First Day of Classes
May 30	Memorial Day Recess
July 4	Independence Day Recess
August 13	Last Day of Classes

Appendix E

3

٠

1993-94 TRIMESTER CALENDAR

	S	м	т	W	Т	F	S	1
1993 Sep	5	6		1	2	3	4	1
	12	13	())) <b>(</b> )))	8 15	16			
	19	20	21	22	28			
1993 Oct	26	27	28	29	30			1
1990 001	3		5				1.00	
	10	11	12	19				
	17	18	19	20	2	112		
	24	25	28		- 7 Y		-32.	1
1993 Nov	31	1	2	3	4	.,		
	7	0	9	10	11	1.00		
	14	16	18	17				ł.
	21	22	23	//2:5//	25	26	27	
1993 Dec	28	-29	30	1	2	3		
	5	8	7	8	9	10		
	12	13	14	15	18	17		
1001	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	
1994 Jan	26	27	28	29	30	31	1	
	2 9	3 	4	5	6	7	8	
	16	nii iin	18	12	13	21		
	23	24	25	28	27	28		
1994 Feb	30	31	1	2	3	1		1
1001 100	6	7	8	ē	10	11	:00	
	13	14	15	16	17	18		
	20	21	22	23	24	25	0.0	1
1994 Mar	27	28	1	2	.3	4		
	6	7	8	9	10	11		
	13	14	15	16	17	18		
	20	21	22	23	24	25		
1994 Apr	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	
	3	4	5	6	7	8	6.6	
	10	11	12	13	14	15	6 6	
		18			21			
1004 Ман	24	25 2	26	27	28	29	30	
1994 May			3	4	5	6		
	15	18	17	18	19	13		
	22	23	24	25		27		
1994 Jun	29	***********	31	1	2	3	5.5. <sup>2</sup>	1
1004 0011	5	300000000000000000000000000000000000000		8	9	10		
		13		15		17		
		20				24		
1994 Jul	26	27	28	29		1		
	з	***************	5	6		8		
	10	11	12	13	14	15		
	17	18	19	20		22	223	
250 (12) (2) (2) (2)	24	25	26	27		29	80	
1994 Aug	31	1	2	3	4	5		
	7	8	9	10	11	12		1
	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	

LEGEND
= Flex days
I Organization Days
///// = Curriculum Dev.
= Institutional Dev.
= Class Days
<pre>= Saturday Classes (not counted as duty days)</pre>
SUMMARY: FALL TRIMESTER Org. Days = 1 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = 70 Duty Days = 72
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 14 14 14 14 14
SPRING TRIMESTER Org. Days = 1 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = <u>72</u> Duty Days = 74
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 15 15 14 14 14
SUMMER TRIMESTER Org. Days = 0 Dev. Days = 0 Class Days = <u>73</u> Duty Days = <u>73</u>
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 13 15 15 15 15 15
TOTAL DUTY DAYS = 219

#### APPENDIX E (Continued)

#### 1994-95 ACADEMIC CALENDAR

z

## Semester Calendar (169 Duty Days)

#### FALL. 1994

August 15-17*	Flexible Development Days
August 18-19	Organization Days
August 22	First Day of Classes
September 5	Labor Day
November 22	Curriculum Development Day
November 23-27	Thanksgiving Recess
December 17	Last Day of Classes
December 19-20*	

#### SPRING, 1995

January 5,6,9*	Flexible Development Days
January 10-11	Organization Days
January 12	First Day of Classes
March 12-19	Spring Recess
April 13	Institutional Development Day
April 14-16	Easter Recess
May 13	Last Day of Classes
May 15-16*	Flexible Development Days

#### SUMMER, 1995

May 22	First Day of Classes
May 29	Memorial Day Recess
July 4	Independence Day Recess
August 5	Last Day of Classes

\*Each faculty member on the Semester Calendar must select three (3) of these Flexible Development days annually or make other arrangements in consultation and agreement with his/her immediate administrator. Such arrangements may include academic advising, registration, high school visitation, educational articulation, developmental activities, articulation with counselors, student organization advising, and approved institutional activities. Appendix E

.

÷

1994-95 SEMESTER CALENDAR

		S	M	Т	W	Т	F	S	LEGEND
1994	Aug	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	
		14 21	22	16	17	allidin	mii:m	20	= Flex days
1994	Sen	28	29	30	61				= Organization Days
1004	oop	4	5	8	÷				All - Organization Days
		11	12						///// = Curriculum Dev.
		18	19	20		- 200			
1994	Oct	25	20	27	28	- 1 Y			= Institutional Dev.
		2	3		5	6	107		
		9	10	11	12	. 13			= Class Days
		16	17	18	19	20	19		
	121217	23	24	25	- 20	27			= Saturday Classes
1994	Nov	30	31	1	2				(not counted as duty days)
		6 13	7		9	10	11		SUMMARY:
		20	21	15	<b>16</b> 23	24	18 25	26	FALL SEMESTER
1994	Dec	27	28	29	30	1	23	20	Org. Days = 2
1334	Dec	4	5	6	7	8	g		Dev. Days = 1
		11	12	13	14	15	16		Class Days = 80
		18	19	20	21	22	23	24	Duty Days = 83
		25	26	27	28	29	30	31	
1995	Jan	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	Class Day Distribution
		8	9			12	19		MTWTHFS
		15	16	17	18	19	20		16 16 16 16 16 16
		22	23	24	25	28	27		
1995	Feb	29	30	31	1	2	3		
		5	8	7	8	9	10		SPRING SEMESTER
		12	13	14	15	1.6	17		Org. Days = 2
1005		19	20	21	22	23	24		Dev. Days = 1
1995	Mar	26 5	27 B	28	1 8	29	3		Class Days = <u>80</u> Duty Days = <u>83</u>
		12	13	7	15	16	17	18	Duty Days = 83
		19	20	21	22	23	24		Class Day Distribution
1995	Apr	26	27	28	29	30	31		M T W TH F S
1000	Ab.	2	3	4	6	6	7		16 16 16 16 16 16
		9	10	11	12		14	15	
		16	17	18	19	20	21		Annual Flex Days = 3 of 10
		23	24	25	26	27	28		
1995	May	30	1	2	3	4	5	12.00	ANNUAL DUTY DAYS = 169
		7	8		10	11	12		
		14	15	16	17	18	19	20	
	****	21	22	23	24	25	28		
1995	Jun	28	29	30	31	1	2		
		4	5	6	7.	8	0		
		11	12	13	14	15	18		
1995	Jul	18 25	19 26	20 27	21 28	22 29	23		
1990	001	25	3	4	5	6	30 7		
		9	10	11	12	13	14		
		16	17	18	19	20	21	22	
		23	24	25	26	27	28		
1995	Aug	30	31	1	2	3	4	6	
		6	7	8	9	10	11	12	

## APPENDIX E (Continued)

## 1994-95 ACADEMIC CALENDAR

τ

•

.

## Trimester Calendar - Applied Technology only (219 Duty Days)

## FALL, 1994

September 6	Organization Day
September 7	First Day of Classes
November 23	Curriculum Development Day
November 24-27	Thanksgiving Recess
December 17	Last Day of Classes

## SPRING, 1995

January 9	Organization Day
January 10	First Day of Classes
April 13	Institutional Development Day
April 14-16	Easter Recess
April 22	Last Day of Classes

## SUMMER, 1995

May 1	First Day of Classes
May 29	Memorial Day Recess
July 4	Independence Day Recess
August 12	Last Day of Classes

## Appendix E

1

.

## 1994-95 TRIMESTER CALENDAR

1004 8	S	м	т	w	Ţ	F	S 3	þ
1994 Sep	4	5		7		2	3	
	11	12		14	16			
	18	19	20	21	22			
1994 Oct	25	28	27		2.9			
	2			5				
	9	10	11	12				
	16	17	18	1.9	20			
	23	24	25	26	27	20		
1994 Nov	30	31	1	8		4		
	6	7	8	0	1.0			
	13	14	15	18	17	- 41 G		
	20	21	22	/////	24	25	26	
1994 Dec	27	28	29	30	1	2		
	4	5	6	7	8	9		
	11	12	13	14	15	18		
	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	
	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	
1995 Jan	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	
			10	11	12	13		
	15	18	17	18	19	20		1
	22	23	24	25	26	27		
1995 Feb	29	30	31	1	2	3		
	5	6	7	8	9	10		
	12	13	14	15	16	17		
	19	20	21	22	23	24		
1995 Mar	26	27	28	1	2	3		
	5	6	7	8	9	10		
	12	13	14	15	16	17		
	19	20	21	22	23	24		
1995 Apr	26	27	28	29	30	31		
	2	3	4	5	6	7		
	9	10	11	12	-13	14	15	
		17				21		l
	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	
1995 May	30	1	2	3		5		
	7	8		-10		12		
	14	15		17	18	10		
1005	21	22	23	24		28	2.20	
1995 Jun	28 4	29	30	31	1	2		
	11		8 13	7	15	2020-00202020203		
	25224					200000000000000000000000000000000000000		
1995 Jul	18	19		21	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	28		
1992 201	25	28 3	27		29	30		
	2 9		11	201001000000000000000000000000000000000		7		
	16	10 17	18		19 20	21		
	23	24	25	26	27	28		
1995 Aug	30	31	1	2	3	4		
1000 Aug	6	7	8	9	10	11		
	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	
					. /			

LEGEND
= Flex days
- Organization Days
///// = Curriculum Dev.
= Institutional Dev.
= Class Days
(not counted as duty days)
SUMMARY: FALL TRIMESTER Org. Days = 1 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = 70 Duty Days = 72
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 14 14 14 14 14
SPRING TRIMESTER Org. Days = 1 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = 72 Duty Days = 74
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 15 15 14 14 14
SUMMER TRIMESTER Org. Days = 0 Dev. Days = 0 Class Days = <u>73</u> Duty Days = <u>73</u>
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 14 15 15 15 15
TOTAL DUTY DAYS = 219

#### APPENDIX E (Continued)

#### 1995-96 ACADEMIC CALENDAR

#### Semester Calendar (169 Duty Days)

### FALL, 1995

August 14-16*	Flexible Development Days
August 17-18	Organization Days
August 21	First Day of Classes
September 4	Labor Day
November 21	Curriculum Development Day
November 22-26	Thanksgiving Recess
December 16	Last Day of Classes
December 18-19*	Flexible Development Days

#### SPRING, 1996

January 4,5,8*	Flexible Development Days
January 9-10	Organization Days
January 11	First Day of Classes
March 10-17	Spring Recess
April 4	Institutional Development Day
April 5-7	Easter Recess
May 11	Last Day of Classes
May 13-14*	Flexible Development Days

SUMMER, 1996

May 20	First Day of Classes
May 27	Memorial Day Recess
July 4	Independence Day Recess
August 3	Last Day of Classes

\*Each faculty member on the Semester Calendar must select three (3) of these Flexible Development days annually or make other arrangements in consultation and agreement with his/her immediate administrator. Such arrangements may include academic advising, registration, high school visitation, educational articulation, developmental activities, articulation with counselors, student organization advising, and approved institutional activities. Appendix E

.

1995-96 SEMESTER CALENDAR

	S	м	т	w	т	F	S	LEGEND
1995 Aug	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	
	13	14	15	16		ME.N	19	= Flex days
1005 0	20	21	22	23				
1995 Sep	27 3	28	29	30	31			IIII = Organizati
	10		12	13				///// = Curriculum
	17	18	10	20				4111.
	24	25	26	27				= Institution
1995 Oct	1	2	3	•	5			
	8	0	10	11	10			= Class Days
	15	16	17	18	3.9		105	
1000 00	22	23	24	26	- 28			= Saturday (
1995 Nov	29	30	31		2			(not counted as d
	5	•		8	9	10		0100400
	12	13		15	18	17	0.5	SUMMARY:
1995 Dec	19 26	20	28	22 29	23 30	24	25	FALL SEMESTER Org. Days =
1992 Dec	3	5	5	6	7		- 3	Dev. Days =
	10	11	12	13	14	15		Class Days =
	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	Duty Days =
	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	000,000,00
1996 Jan	31	1	2	3	4	5	6	Class Day Distril
	7	8		118881	11	12		MTWTH
	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	16 16 16 16
	21	22	23	24	25	26		
1996 Feb	28	29	30	31	1	2		
	4	5	6	7	8	9		SPRING SEMESTER
	11	12	13	14	15	16		Org. Days =
	18	19	50	21	22	23		Dev. Days =
1996 Mar	25	26	27	28	58	1	. G.	Class Days =
	3	4	5	6	7	8		Duty Days =
	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	
	17	18	19	20	21	22		Class Day Distrit
1996 Apr	24	25	26	27 3	28	29	6	M T W TH 16 16 16 16
1990 Mpr	31 7	8	2	10	11	5 12		10 10 10 10
	14	15	18	17	18	19		Annual Flex Days =
	21	22	23	24	25	26		Ailida liex Days =
1996 May	28	29	30	1	2	3		ANNUAL DUTY DAYS =
	5	8	7	8	9	10		
	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	
	19	20	21	22	23	24		
1996 Jun	26	27	28	29	30	31		
	2	3	4	5	6	7		
	9	10	11	12	13	14		
	16	17	18	19	20	21		
	23	24	25	26	27	28	2.2	
1996 Jul	30	1	2	3	4	5		
	7	8	9	10	11	12		
	14	15	16	17	18	19		
1000 4	21	22	23	24	25	26		
1996 Aug	28	29	30	31	1	2	10	
	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	1:

= Organization Days = Curriculum Dev. = Institutional Dev. = Class Days = Saturday Classes counted as duty days) RY: SEMESTER Org. Days = 2 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = 80 Duty Days = 83 s Day Distribution T W TH F S 16 16 16 16 16 ING SEMESTER Org. Days = 2 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = 80 Duty Days = 83 s Day Distribution T W TH F S 16 16 16 16 16 Flex Days = 3 of 10

DUTY DAYS = 169

## APPENDIX E (Continued)

## 1995-96 ACADEMIC CALENDAR

÷

## Trimester Calendar - Applied Technology only (219 Duty Days)

## FALL, 1995

September 5	Organization Day
September 6	First Day of Classes
November 22	Curriculum Development Day
November 23-26	Thanksgiving Recess
December 16	Last Day of Classes

## SPRING, 1996

January 8	Organization Day
January 9	First Day of Classes
April 4	Institutional Development Day
April 5-7	Easter Recess
April 20	Last Day of Classes

### SUMMER, 1996

April 29	First Day of Classes
May 27	Memorial Day Recess
July 4	Independence Day Recess
August 10	Last Day of Classes

Appendix E

.

#### 1995-96 TRIMESTER CALENDAR

	s	м	т	w	т	F	S	u
1995 Sep			mann			1	2	
	3	4	AII::III					
	10 17							
	24					Mai IV	12	
1995 Oct	1				οų.	la in		
1990 000	8		10					
	15	18				1977 N		
	22	23	24			172		
1995 Nov	29	30	31	1	2			
	5	6	7					
	12	13	14	15				
	19	20	21		23	24	25	
1995 Dec	26	27	28	29	30	1		
	3	4	5	8	7			
	10	11	12	13	14	15		
	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	
1000	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	
1996 Jan	31	1	2	3 10	4	5	6	
	7 14				11	12		
		15	16	17	18	19		
1996 Feb	21 28	22 29	23	24 31	25	28		
1990 Feb	4	5	8	7	8	2		
	11	12	13	14	15	18		
	18	19	20	21	22	23	1	
1996 Mar	25	26	27	28	29	1		
	3	4	5	8	7	8		
	10	11	12	13	14	15		
	17	18	19	20	21	22		
	24	25	28	27	28	29		
1996 Apr	31	1	2	3		5	6	
	7	8	9	10	11	12		
	14	15	16	17	18	19	29	
	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	
1996 May		29	30	1	2	3		
	5	6	7.			10		
		13	14	16	18	17		
1000 100	19	20	21		23			
1996 Jun	26 2	27		29		31		
	9		4	12	1.9	7		
		17						
		24						
1996 Jul	1.000			3		5		1
		8			11	12		1
	14	15	16	17	18			
	21	22	23	24	25	28		
1996 Aug	28	22 29	30	31	1	2		
-	4	5	6	7	8	9	0	
	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	

LEGEND
= Flex days
Image: Second Se
///// = Curriculum Dev.
= Institutional Dev.
= Class Days
(not counted as duty days)
SUMMARY: FALL TRIMESTER Org. Days = 1 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = 70 Duty Days = 72
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 14 14 14 14 14
SPRING TRIMESTER Org. Days = 1 Dev. Days = 1 Class Days = <u>72</u> Duty Days = 74
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 15 15 14 14 14
SUMMER TRIMESTER Org. Days = 0 Dev. Days = 0 Class Days = <u>73</u> Duty Days = 73
Class Day Distribution M T W TH F S 14 15 15 14 15 15

TOTAL DUTY DAYS = 219

#### APPENDIX F

÷

#### Areas

For the purposes of implementing all rights and obligations that devolve to "areas" as a result of this Agreement, the following shall be incorporated in and become part of this Agreement:

#### A. Types of Areas

There shall be five (5) different types of areas. They shall be (1) single discipline area; (2) multi-discipline areas; (3) occupational multi-discipline areas; (4) district multi-discipline areas; and (5) occupational multi-discipline area with core courses.

#### B. List of Areas

1. Type 1 -- Single Discipline

DISCIPLINE	AREA	DEPARTMENT	CAMPUS
Economics	Economics	Social Science	South
Geography	Geography	Social Science	South
History	History	Social Science	South
Labor-Mgmt Relations	Labor-Mgmt Relations	Social Science	South
Life Career Devlpmt	Life Career Devlpmt	Social Science	South
Political Science	Political Science	Social Science	South
Psychology	Psychology	Social Science	South
Psychology	Psychology	Social Science	Center
Social Science	Social Science	Social Science	South
Sociology/Anthro	Sociology/Anthropology	Social Science	South
Biology	Biology	Math/Science	South
Chemistry	Chemistry	Math/Science	South
Chemistry	Chemistry	Math/Science	Center
Environmental Science	Environmental Science	Math/Science	South
Geology	Geology	Math/Science	South
Math	Math	Math/Science	South
Math	Math	Math/Science	Center
Physical Science	Physical Science	Math/Science	South
Art	Art	Humanities	South
French/German	French/German	Humanities	South
Humanities	Humanities	Humanities	South
Italian/Spanish	Italian/Spanish	Humanities	South
Music	Music	Humanities	District
Philosophy	Philosophy	Humanities	South
Theater Arts	Theater Arts	Humanities	District
Col Study Skills-Eng	College Study Skills	Communications	South
English	English	Communications	South
Journalism	Journalism	Communications	District
Speech	Speech	Communications	South
Human Resource Devel	Human Resource Devel	Corporate Svcs	District
Physical Education	Physical Education	Physical Education	South
Physical Education	Physical Education	Physical Education	Center
Library	Library	Lrng Resources	South
Library	Library	Lrng Resources	Center
Counseling	Counseling	Student Services	South
Counseling	Counseling	Student Services	Center
Special Needs	Special Needs	Special Needs	District

.

# B. 2. Type 2 -- Multi-Discipline

DISCIPLINE	AREA	DEPARTMENT	CAMPUS
College Study Skills-Eng	College Study Skills	Communications	Center
English	Communications	Communications	Center
Speech	Communications	Communications	Center
Sconomics	Social Science	Social Science	Center
Geography	Social Science	Social Science	Center
History	Social Science	Social Science	Center
Life Career Development	Social Science	Social Science	Center
Political Science	Social Science	Social Science	Center
Social Science	Social Science	Social Science	Center
Sociology/Anthropology	Social Science	Social Science	Center
Art	Humanities	Humanities	Center
French	Humanities	Humanities	Center
German	Humanities	Humanities	Center
Humanities	Humanities	Humanities	Center
Italian	Humanities	Humanities	Center
Philosophy	Humanities	Humanities	Center
Spanish	Humanities	Humanities	Center
Biology	Math/Science	Math/Science	Center
Geology	Math/Science	Math/Science	Center
Natural Science	Math/Science	Math/Science	Center
Physics	Math/Science	Math/Science	Center
LAAC - English	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	South
LAAC - English	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	Center
LAAC - Math	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	South
LAAC - Math	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	Learn'g & Academic Ctr	Center
LAAC - Science	Learn'q & Academic Ctr		
LAAC - Science	Learn'g & Academic Ctr		
LAAC - Reading	Learn'q & Academic Ctr		
LAAC - Reading	Learn'q & Academic Ctr		Center
anaro - nouverily	search y a readenite ter	Bearing & Academic CCI	CENCEL

Type 3 -- listed on page 98

## DISCIPLINE

## AREA

#### DEPARTMENT

CAMPUS

۹,

3. Type 3 -- Occupational Multi-Discipline

J. Type J Occupacional A	Autor-Daboaparne		
Applied Technology	Applied Technology	Applied Technology	South
Civil Technology	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Climate Control	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Electronics Technology	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Fluid Power	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Labor Studies	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Metallurgy	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Metals Machine	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Metrology	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Automotive Technology	Automotive Technology	Automotive Technology	South
Numerical Control	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Plastics	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Supervision/Management	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Welding Technology	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
AERO Mechanics	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Electronic Comm. Serv	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology Mechanical Technology	South
Robotics Technical Math	Mechanical Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
	Mechanical Technology	Design Technology	South
Architectural Drafting	Design Technology Design Technology	Design Technology	South
Auto Body Design Engineering Design	Design Technology	Design Technology	South
Graphic & Commercial Art	Design Technology	Design Technology	South
Printing	Design Technology	Design Technology	South
Special Machines	Design Technology	Design Technology	South
Surveying	Design Technology	Design Technology	South
Tool & Fixture Design	Design Technology	Design Technology	South
Crime Lab Technician	Public Services	Public Services	Center
Fire Science	Public Services	Public Services	Center
Law Enforcement	Public Services	Public Services	Center
Professional Food Svc	Public Services	Public Services	Center
Security & Loss Prev	Public Services	Public Services	Center
Dental Assistant	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Early Childhood Care	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Emergency Medical Tech	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Gerontology Care	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Medical Office Asst	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Mental Health Tech	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Mental Retardation Care	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Nursing	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Optometric Technician	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Physical Therapist Asst	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Respiratory Therapy	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Veterinary Technician	Allied Health	Allied Health	Center
Accounting	Business Administration		South
Business Administration	Business Administration		South
Computer Info Systems	Business Administration Business Administration	Information Management	South South
Credit and Finance Legal Assistant	Business Administration		South
Marketing	Business Administration		South
Nanagement	Business Administration		South
Office Administration	Office Administration		
Real Estate	Business Administration	Business	South
Accounting	Business Administration		Center
Business Administration	Business Administration		Center
Business Law	Business Administration		Center
Credit and Finance	Business Administration		Center
Computer Info Systems		Information Management	
Management	Business Administration		Center
Marketing	Business Administration	Business	Center
Micro-Computer Labs (DP)		Information Management	
Micro-Computer Labs (DP)		Information Management	
Real Estate	Business Administration	Business	Center
Office Administration	Office Administration	Information Management	Center

#### 4. Type 4 -- District Multi-Discipline

DISCIPLINE	AREA	DEPARTMENT	CAMPUS
Cooperative Education	A water & a		
Allied Health	<b>Cooperative Education</b>	Corporate Services	Dist
<b>Cooperative Education</b>			
General Education	Cooperative Education	Corporate Services	Dist
<b>Cooperative Education</b>			
Mechanical/Design Tech.	Cooperative Education	Corporate Services	Dist
<b>Cooperative Education</b>			
Office/Business Admin.	<b>Cooperative Education</b>	<b>Corporate Services</b>	Dist

5. Type 5 -- Occupational Multi-discipline Area with core courses

DISCIPLINE	AREA	DEPARTMENT	CAMPUS
Electronics Engineering			
Technology (EET)	Industrial Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Automation Systems			
Manufacturing (ASM)	Industrial Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Electronics Communication			
Service (ECS)	Industrial Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Metallurgical Science			
Technology (MST)	Materials Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Plastics Technology (PLS)	Materials Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Computer Numerical	Part 10		
Control (CNC)	Manufacturing Technology	Mechanical Technology	South
Metals Machining	•		
Technology (MMT)	Manufacturing Technology	Mechanical Technology	South

#### C. Implementation of Selection of Assignments

#### 1. Single-Discipline Areas

- a. A teacher in a single-discipline area may select for regular workload or extra-contractual any class offered within his Area. Further, if sufficient classes exist, he must select his regular workload from the classes in his Area.
- b. A teacher unable to obtain a full contractual load from a. above shall complete his workload first from the general courses of his department, next from the other disciplines in his department for which he meets the qualifications set forth in IV.D. or XII.B.7., then from other disciplines for which he meets the qualifications set forth in IV.D. or XII.B.7. However, a Master's Degree in foreign language shall not automatically qualify one to teach humanities.
- c. The qualifications for selecting summer or extra-contractual classes outside of one's Area shall be specified in XIV.D.
- 2. Multi-Discipline Areas
  - a. If sufficient classes exist, a teacher in a multi-discipline Area must select his regular workload within contractual limitations from the discipline for which he qualifies according to IV.D. However, if insufficient classes exist to provide all teachers so qualified with full contractual loads, such teachers may agree to distribute the classes among themselves.

- 2. Multi-Discipline Areas (Continued)
  - b. Teachers unable to obtain full contractual loads according to a. above shall complete their workloads from either the "general courses" of their Area or from other Disciplines of their Area for which they meet the qualifications set forth in XII.B.7. and then from other disciplines for which he meets the qualifications set forth in IV.D. or XII.B.7.
  - c. The qualifications for selecting summer and extra-contractual assignments shall be as provided in XIV.D.
  - d. LAAC faculty may select an extra-contractual offering(s) consisting of either one section or up to four (4) equated hours of classroom teaching as part of their base load. Similarly, classroom teachers may select up to four (4) equated hours of extra-contractual offerings from the LAAC as part of their base load.

The following course selection procedure will be observed:

- The Administration will determine the hours of coverage needed in each LAAC and share this determination with full-time LAAC faculty.
- (2) LAAC faculty will select base and extra-contractual hours from the determined hours of coverage a minimum of two weeks before classroom faculty base load selection occurs as outlined in the annual class schedule PERT. Intent to select classroom teaching as a part of base load is to be made at this time in writing to the Associate Dean of Learning and Educational Technology Services.
- (3) Remaining LAAC hours shall be made known to each academic division.
- (4) Faculty in academic disciplines may exercise the option to select up to four equated hours of available LAAC extra-contractual hours as part of their base load.
- (5) LAAC faculty who have expressed intent as provided in 2. above may then select from available sections and designate either one section or up to four equated hours as part of base load.

- C. Implementation of Selection of Assignments (Continued)
  - (6) Remaining LAAC hours will be made available for extra-contractual selection in the usual manner of posting.
  - 3. Occupational Multi-Discipline Areas
    - a. Each teacher in an Occupational Multi-Discipline Area shall be identified with the discipline for which he qualifies according to IV.D. Additionally, each teacher shall have four lists of classes from which he selects his classes. These four lists shall be:
      - List 1 -- the classes within the teacher's discipline that the teacher has previously taught or qualifies to teach according to IV.D.
      - (2) List 2 -- the classes outside the teacher's discipline that he has previously taught or qualifies to teach by IV.D.
      - (3) List 3 -- the classes within his discipline that he qualifies to teach by XII.B.7.
      - (4) List 4 -- the classes outside his discipline that he qualifies to teach by XII.B.7.

Teachers without these lists must initiate them by September 30. These lists may be updated each semester/ trimester. Questions of qualifications shall be resolved by consultation and agreement between the teachers of the discipline and/or area to which the class is assigned and the immediate supervisor. All disagreements shall be submitted to the District Service Committee for final resolution.

- b. If sufficient classes exist, a teacher in an Occupational Multi-Discipline Area must select his regular workload within contractual limitations from his list 1. If sufficient classes exist, he shall then select from list 2, 3, and 4; in that order; until a full contractual load is obtained.
- c. Selection of extra-contractual and summer classes shall be in the same order as b. above and shall be in accordance with XIV.D.

- C. Implementation of Selection of Assignments (Continued)
  - 4. District-Multi-Discipline Areas
    - a. Each teacher in a District Multi-Discipline Area shall be identified with the discipline for which he qualifies according to IV.D. Additionally, each teacher shall have four lists of classes from which he selects his classes. The lists shall be:
      - (1) List 1 -- The classes within the teacher's discipline
      - (2) List 2 -- The classes outside of the teacher's discipline that he qualifies to teach by IV.D.
      - (3) List 3 -- The classes outside the teacher's discipline but within the teacher's Area that he qualifies to teach by XII.B.7.
      - (4) List 4 -- The classes outside the teacher's discipline and area that he qualifies to teach by XII.B.7.

Teachers without these lists must initiate them by September 30. These lists may be updated each semester. Questions of qualifications shall be resolved by consultation and agreement between the teachers of the discipline and/or area to which the class is assigned and the immediate supervisor. All disagreements shall be submitted to the district Service Committee for final resolution.

- b. If sufficient workload exists, a teacher in a district Multi-Discipline Area must select his regular workload within contractual limitations from his List 1. If insufficient workload exists, he shall then select from List 2, 3, and 4, in that order, until a full contractual load is obtained.
- c. Selection of extra-contractual and summer work shall be in the same order as b. above and shall be in accordance with XIV.D.
- 5. Occupational multi-discipline area with core courses
  - a. Each teacher in an occupational multi-discipline area with core courses shall be identified with the discipline for which he qualifies according to IV.D. and the core courses. Additionally, each teacher shall have four lists of classes from which he selects his classes. These four lists shall be:

#### APPENDIX F - AREAS (Concluded)

4

- C. 5. Occupational multi-discipline area with core courses (continued)
  - List 1 the classes within the teacher's discipline that the teacher has previously taught or qualifies to teach according to IV.D. as well as the core courses the teacher qualifies to teach.
  - (2) List 2 the classes outside the teacher's discipline that he has previously taught or qualifies to teach by IV.D.
  - (3) List 3 the classes within his discipline that he qualifies to teach by XII.B.7.
  - (4) List 4 the classes outside his discipline that he qualifies to teach by XII.B.7.

Teachers without these lists must initiate them by September 30. These lists may be updated each semester/ trimester. Questions of qualifications shall be resolved by consultation and agreement between the teachers of the discipline and the immediate supervisor. Questions of qualifications related to courses assigned to the core shall be resolved by consultation and agreement between the teachers on the Core Committee\* and the immediate supervisor. All such agreements shall be submitted to the District Service Committee for final approval. All disagreements shall also be submitted to the District Service Committee for final resolution.

- b. If sufficient classes exist, a teacher in an occupational multi-discipline area with core courses must select his regular workload within contractual limitations from his list 1. If insufficient classes exist, he shall then select from list 2, 3, and 4: in that order: until a full contractual load is obtained.
- c. Selection of extra-contractual and summer classes shall be in the same order as b. above and shall be in accordance with XIV.D.
- d. When multiple areas/disciplines are associated with the same core of courses and individuals from different areas/disciplines are qualified to teach the core courses, then the core committee will determine how the courses are to be selected.

#### APPENDIX G

#### Part-Time Teachers

The following provisions shall identify and regulate the use of **personnel who participate in teaching activities** but are not **members of the bargaining unit:** 

- A part-time teacher is defined as any individual involved in activities that can be assumed by a full-time teacher, a counselor, a librarian, a research assistant, a teacher employed in the Learning and Academic Assessment Centers, or a teachercoordinator in student co-op programs but who does not have a probationary or permanent contract as defined in this Agreement. Teachers employed to teach courses in continuing education who are not members of the bargaining unit are also considered to be part-time teachers.
- Since part-time teachers are employed for specific classes or other duties and are not responsible for teaching the diversity of classes expected of a full-time teacher, the qualifications for part-time teachers shall be:
  - a. The minimum educational requirement for teachers of General Education courses shall be a Master's Degree in subject matter directly related to the position being filled, or a Master's Degree in another field and twenty (20) graduate semester hours in the discipline (which may be part of the Master's Degree course work), or thirty graduate semester hours in the teaching discipline as a part of a program leading to a degree higher than a Master's Degree.
  - b. The minimum requirement for teachers of Occupational Education courses shall be a Master's Degree in subject matter directly related to the position being filled, or a combination of formal education, specialized training and recent experience which equates to a Master's Degree and consistent with the Michigan State Plan for Vocational/Technical Education.
  - c. The Board shall, in general, hire for part-time teaching only those individuals who satisfy the requirements established above. However, for certain specialized courses, as identified in the Service Committee established in Article XXXII, the requirements for part-time teaching may differ as agreed upon in the Service Committee.

APPENDIX G PART-TIME TEACHERS (C

(Continued)

3. The Board shall not seek the employment of part-time teachers for the purpose of reducing the number of the professional staff by replacing full-time teachers, except in cases when a fulltime teacher has been granted a leave of absence under the provision of Article XVI or XVII of this Agreement. Classes will be assigned consistent with provisions of Article XIV.A.5. of this Agreement. If the full-time teacher elects not to return from leave upon expiration, the position shall be filled by a full-time teacher consistent with the provisions of Article XXVII.

7. 1. 5. A.

- 4. To maintain the continuity of the instructional program, the immediate supervisor shall be responsible for informing parttime teachers of, and making them subject to course content, goals, prerequisite skill levels for sequence courses, instructional materials and outlines which are being used by full-time teachers.
- 5. Salaries for part-time teaching shall be set high enough to constitute employment competition but not so high as to constitute discrimination against teachers in the bargaining unit.
- 6. Selection and Retention of Part-Time Teachers.
  - a. Recommendations for part-time teachers qualified to teach courses available according to Article XIV.A.5. or qualified to perform other duties shall be submitted by the appropriate Area part-time teacher coordinator on the form supplied to the appropriate supervisor. The list of approved part-time teachers must be submitted no later than the end of the semester previous to assignment. If the roster does not contain a sufficient number of recommended applicants for the work to be assigned or if there are applicants of higher qualifications than those on the roster, then the immediate supervisor may add these gualified applicants to dovetail the list submitted by the coordinator. Qualified applicants filing during the summer session, too late for consideration and recommendation by the committee, may be selected for assignment by the instructional supervisor. The addition of such applicant's name to the roster of recommended part-time teachers for subsequent semesters shall be contingent upon Area review and recommendation. The Area part-time teacher coordinator shall be notified of such assignments in writing during the second week of the semester for which the assignment was made.

#### APPENDIX G PART-TIME TEACHERS (CONTINUED)

- 6. (Continued)
  - b. Performance of assigned duties of part-time teachers shall be evaluated cooperatively by the immediate supervisor and full-time teachers within the Department or Area. An unsatisfactory rating will be required to remove the part-time teacher from the approved faculty or administrative lists.
    - (1) The full-time faculty in the Department or Area have the primary responsibility for observing part-time teachers to determine their effectiveness.

.

- (2) The Area plan shall determine the instruments by which a part-time teacher will be evaluated except that each part-time teacher will be evaluated by student evaluation as one of the evaluative methods.
- (3) If the full-time faculty evaluating a part-time teacher determine that this teacher should be given an unsatisfactory rating, other full-time faculty in the Department or Area and the instructional administrator will conduct additional observations and meet with the original evaluating faculty member(s) to discuss the matter and to develop a written rationale before the rating is given.
- (4) Complaints regarding part-time teacher performance, conduct, or responsibilities shall be investigated by the instructional supervisor and appropriate action taken. Removal of a part-time teacher from the classroom or approved lists by the instructional supervisor shall be documented by the instructional supervisor with a copy of such documentation submitted to the Area.
- (5) No part-time teacher may be given assignments that exceed a full-time teacher's extra-contractual limitations as specified in Article XIV.A.4. and 7., except by agreement of the Service Committee.

#### APPENDIX H

#### Area Plan

#### PREAMBLE

The purpose of the Area Plan is to inform the administration how the faculty of an area have decided to exercise certain rights or fulfill certain obligations provided by this Agreement. This Area Plan must be submitted by each Area by September 1 of each year. Failure to submit an Area Plan shall result in one being provided by the Service Committee.

Occupational Multi-discipline areas with core courses shall have two area plans. One area plan will be submitted for the multidiscipline area covering all courses except the core courses. A second area plan will be developed and submitted by the Core Committee\* for the core courses.

#### \*Core Committee:

Each staffed discipline of an occupational multi-discipline area with core courses shall appoint a representative to the Core Committee. The Core Committee shall have the responsibility to carry out the contractual rights and responsibility assigned to it.

All Area Plans must conform to the following format:

I. Regular workload (Article XII.B.)

Description of the method used to determine the order in which full-time faculty members select their regular workload.

II. Extra-contractuals (Article XIV.A.)

Description of the method used to determine the order in which full-time faculty members select extra-contractual classes.

III. Summer assignments (Article XIV.B.)

Description of the method used to determine the order in which full-time faculty members select summer assignments.

IV. Evaluation and selection of part-time teachers (Appendix G)

Description of the method used to formulate the approved part-time teacher list for the Area and a description of the method used to evaluate part-time teachers, including the name of the part-time teacher coordinator for that Area.

### APPENDIX H AREA PLAN (Concluded)

V. Class schedules or work schedules (Article XII.A.)

Designation of an Area coordinator who will gather, coordinate and submit Area recommendations on class schedules or work schedules and will represent the Area on questions regarding scheduling of classes or work hours. ÷

VI. Coverage of instructional programs (Article XII.B.)

Description of method used to cover classes at times when part-time teachers are not available, including the procedure for re-selection of classes by full-time faculty.

VII. Evaluation plan for probationary teachers (Article XXXI.B.)

Description of the plan including instruments to be used and composition of the evaluation committee.

VIII. Textbook representatives (Article VI.C.)

Name of Area textbook coordinator

IX. Curriculum (Article VI.B.)

Designate an Area representative to coordinate activities pursuant to Article VI.B.

X. Area coordinators are expected to consult with faculty in their Areas before submitting to supervisors the materials related to their designated responsibility. The administration shall not utilize Area coordinators for any purpose other than that for which they have been designated.

### Letter of Understanding

A. Counselors on a 44 week schedule:

2

- 1. Will receive sick leave at the rate of one day per month for 12 months, not to exceed 20 days accumulation.
- 2. All leave days can be used any time during the 44 weeks.
- 3. Article XXX.E. of the Master Agreement does not apply to any portion of the 44 week schedule.
- Cannot take paid leave days during times they are not scheduled.
- 5. Salary is to be computed as provided in Article XII.C.2.e.
- During faculty development days the appropriate activity would be the normal counseling activities (according to Area Plan).
- 7. Counselor development days same as past practice.
- As far as scheduling, each discipline will set up its own level of service and qualifications. Then members of the whole group will select their individual schedules according to Area Plan.
- 9. The hourly rate for both 34 and 44 week personnel shall be computed as follows: Base salary divided by (169 x 7) = Hourly rate
- 10. The extra-contractual limitations are as follows:
  - 10 equated hours =  $10/30 \times 169 \times 7 = 394.3$ .
  - 22 equated hours =  $22/30 \times 169 \times 7 = 867.5$ .
  - 10 additional weeks = 350 hours, leaving a 517.5 hour limit
  - 1 equated hour =  $1/30 \times 169 \times 7 = 39.4$  service hours
- 11. Faculty having a regular work assignment extending beyond the 20th pay must be paid on the 26th pay period schedule. If the work assignment is completed prior to the 26th pay, the teacher may upon written request be paid the remainder of his salary at the next pay day.
- B. For other 35 hour employees
  - 1. 10 equated hours = 394.3 service hours
  - 2. 22 equated hours = 867.5 service hours
  - 3. 8 week rider or 8 weeks at regular rate = 280 hours, leaving a 587.5 hour limit.
  - 4. 1 equated hour = 39.4 service hours

# Letters of Agreement between Macomb Community College and Macomb Community College Faculty Organization

It is agreed that the faculty in each occupational Area, as well as the administrators in each Area, shall have the opportunity to make recommendations regarding what, if any, technical or professional training, work experience, combination of these two, or combination including these and academic education shall be considered equivalent to a Master's Degree. Such recommendations, one set by each Area, shall be sent through the instructional supervisor to the Employee Relations Office and shall be considered upon receipt. Disagreements regarding the above will be reviewed by the Service Committee.

Any law, regulation or executive order passed or issued during the term of this Agreement which mandates or financially encourages an extended or specified period of institutional closing different from present recess periods for the purpose of energy conservation or other such purposes, the parties to this Agreement hereby agree to reconvene negotiations to attempt to negotiate a calendar consistent with that law, regulation or executive order.

Additionally, if any state appropriations legislation would cause substantial loss of revenues based on the length of the semester/ trimester(s) contained in the MCCFO Agreement, the parties will also reconvene negotiations to attempt to negotiate a calendar that would avoid the loss.

It is understood and agreed that the same pattern of scheduling used in past summer semesters will be continued. Namely, that only specialized classes (early starts, minis, etc.) will start on the shown starting date and the bulk of summer offerings will start three (3) weeks later.

## Letters of Agreement (Concluded)

For the purpose of Article XXII.C., it is understood and agreed that a faculty vacancy shall exist in an Area only if sufficient sections to provide a full load existed in the Area beyond those taught, as either regular or extra-contractual assignment, by full-time faculty of that Area (including those that might be taught by any member of the Area on leave) during the previous Spring Semester.

In the event that declining enrollment endangers the continuance of particular programs and/or teacher workloads, Macomb Community College Faculty Organization (MCCFO) and the College agree to consider available alternatives.

## Early Retirement Incentive

- An incentive of \$25,000 for faculty under 65 years of age as of the date of retirement; \$20,000 for those under 66; \$15,000 for those under 67; \$10,000 for those under 68; \$5,000 for those under 69. The incentive may be taken either in lump sum or over a period of years.
- 2. The offer must be accepted by July 1 for retirement at the end of the Summer term, or by October 1 for retirement at the end of the Fall term.
- 3. Eligibility standards:
  - a. Must be actively employed during the semester or trimester immediately preceding the retirement date.
  - b. Must be eligible for retirement under the State system.
- 4. The number of recipients shall be determined by the College.
- Criteria for determining whether the incentive should be granted to a particular applicant:
  - a. Degree to which the applicant's discipline is overstaffed or is approaching that status;
  - b. Applicant's years of College service.

These provisions may be renewed on an annual basis by mutual consent of the Board and MCCFO.

## Declaration 1.

It is pledged that as long as serious harm is not threatened to the program, counselors with forty-four (44) week work schedules will be allowed at least two (2) weeks of vacation between the end of spring semester and the start of fall semester. However, registration periods will not be available for vacations.

# Declaration 2.

It is the intent of Article XXVIII.B. to provide access to paid Re-training Leaves for faculty in overstaffed disciplines. These leaves are given priority over sabbatical leaves. It is agreed, therefore, that a decision to accept a retraining leave must be made not later than two weeks prior to the May meeting of the Board of Trustees. This decision is irrevocable.

# LETTER OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN MACOMB COMMUNITY COLLEGE AND MACOMB COMMUNITY COLLEGE FACULTY ORGANIZATION

The parties to the 1993-1996 Agreement recognize that major changes in the educational programs and academic services of Macomb Community College may occur during the life of the Agreement. They agree that whenever such changes are contemplated, they will confer about those contemplated changes prior to their implementation and will attempt to find ways of accommodating necessary changes that will be least disruptive to the College, the faculty and the educational process.

The parties also recognize that new opportunities to provide educational services will probably occur during this Agreement. As these opportunities arise, -the parties agree to discuss them and attempt to find mutually advantageous ways of addressing those opportunities.

MCCFO agrees that, consistent with Appendix G of the Agreement, the College may continue to use part time faculty to perform bargaining unit work. It recognizes that this flexibility is necessary to appropriately address the constantly changing environment within which the College exists.

The College and MCCFO agree that the full time faculty positions now posted for the disciplines of English and Mathematics will not be filled until a decision is made on any changes that may affect how remedial instruction in these disciplines is now offered.

It is not the purpose of this Letter of Agreement to modify the powers or obligations under the Agreement of either party, but to further a cooperative relationship.

For the College:

William J. MacQueen

4-15-93

Date

For MCCFO:

<u>4 - 15 - 93</u> Data

## TENTATIVE AGREEMENT

## Letter of Agreement between Macomb Community College and

## Macomb Community College Faculty Association

1. For the period August 15 through December 31, 1993, the provisions of Article XXIII.E. of the 1989-92 Agreement, as extended, shall remain in force except that sub-sections 1.a. and b. shall not apply to a teacher hired after August 14, 1993. For a teacher hired after August 14, 1993, the College shall contribute an amount equal to the premium for Michigan Blue Cross/Blue Shield Comprehensive Major Medical (CMM) with a \$100 deductible and a \$10 co-pay prescription drug rider. The teacher may elect to receive CMM 100 or have the College contribute this amount toward the coverage described in sub-sections 1.a. or b. with any balance paid by the teacher.

2. A temporary (non-permanent track) teacher employed during the Spring 1993 term shall be regarded as having been hired prior to August 15, 1993, for purposes of Article XXIII.E. if appointed to a permanent track position effective with the start of the Fall 1993 term.

3. Article XXIII.E. may be reopened at the request of either party in the event national health care reform adversely affects the benefits provided under it. However, the College shall not be obligated to bargain over proposals which would result in an increase in cost to it.

Villiam J. MacQueen

4-15-93

4-15-93

INDEX

٠

Absence Policy, 44, 52-53, 67 Academic Calendar, 83-95 Academic Freedom, 16-17 Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance, 57 Adoption, 49 Adequate Coverage, 31 Advanced Study Leave, 45, 48 Appearing before the Board, 6-7 Apprentice Coordinators workload, 35 Areas, (listing), 96-99 Area Plan, 30 Area Work Schedule, 30 Banking, 33 Bereavement Leave, 52 Blue Cross-Blue Shield, 58 Board of Trustees Rights and Duties, 5-6 Bumping, 63 Calendar, 30, 83-95 Campus and District Committees, 8-14 Cash/Reimbursement Benefit, 58-59 Childbirth Leave, 49, 50-51 Childcare Leave, 49, 50-51 Class Schedules, 30 Class Syllabuses, 20-21 Class Location and Time, 20 Class Size, 30, 37-38 Clinical Labs, 35 Clinical Science Coordinators workload, 37 College Calendar, 30, 83-95 Combined Sections, 34 Commencement, 8 Committee - Standing, 9-11 Committee - Operations and Procedures, 12 Committee - Staffing, 9 Committee - Functions, 9-11 Compensable Leaves, 45-48, 63-65 Compensation - 8 & 10 Week Riders, 35-36 Compensation - Extra Contractual, 39-44 Compensation - Laboratory, 38 Compensation, 53-55 Complaints against faculty, 26-28 Conditions of Employment, 14-16 Conference Attendance, 44-45 Conformity to Law, 62 Contact hours, 33 Contact Hours in Excess of Credit Hours, 33-35 Cooperative Programs, 36-37 Coordinators of Cooperative Programs, 22 Cost-of-Living Allowance, 61, 73

Index - (Continued)

Counselors, 34 Counselors: Letter of Understanding, 109 Counselors Work Schedule, 35, 109 Course Syllabus, 21 Credit for Previous Experience, 55-56 Curriculum Committee, 11-12 Declining Enrollment, 97 **Definition of Terms**, 76-79 Demotion, 25 Dental Insurance, 59 Departments (listing), 96-99 Development Days, 32, 83-95 Deviations from Workload, 32 Directed Studies, 34 Disability Insurance, 57 Disciplines (listing), 96-99 Disciplinary Actions, 19, 22-28 Discrimination, 5, 14 Due Process, 22-28 Dues, 54 Educational Requirements, 14 Eight Week Rider, 35 English Composition Classes, 34 Equated Hours, 33-35 Evaluation of Teachers, 18, 68-70 Evaluation of Part-time Teachers, 106 Exchange Teaching leave, 45 Exclusive Bargaining Unit, 5 Extra-Contractual Assignments, 39-44 Extra-Contractual, exceeding limits, 41-43 Facilities, 38 Faculty Development Days, 32 Field Trip Policy, 19-20 Flex Days, 83-95 Foster Care Leave, 49-51 Fringe Benefits, 57-61 Funeral Leave, 52 Grades, 17 Grant/Fellowship leave, 49 Grievance Procedure, 80-82 HAP, 58 Health Alliance Plan (HAP), 58 Health Leave, 50 Hiring Committee, 56, 62 Holidays, 35 Hour Load, 32-36 Illness in Family Leave, 50 Index for New Hires, 56

#### INDEX - (Continued)

Innovations, Instructional, 21, Instructional Assignments, 30-32 Insurance, 57-60 Insurance While on Leave, 60 Involuntary Transfers, 15-16, 65-66 Jury Duty, 52 Laboratory Classes, 38 Layoff, 63 Learning & Academic Assessment Center Teacher's Workload, 35 Leaves of Absence, 45-52 Letters of Understanding/Agreement Librarian's Workload, 35 Life Insurance, 57 Load Selection, 30-32 Longevity, 73 Long-Term Disability Insurance, 57 Mail, 39 Mailing Paychecks, 54 Mandatory Meetings, 20 Maternity (Childbirth/Childcare), 49-51 Matters Contrary to Agreement, 62 MCCFO, Officers and Negotiators, 7-8, MCCFO, Scheduling Meetings, 7 MCCFO - Board of Trustees Relationship, 6-14 MCCFO, Recognition, 4-5 MCCFO negotiators, 31 MCCFO, Communication Requirements, 6 Medical Insurance, 58-59 Meetings, Board, 6-7, 12, 23, 112 Meetings, Collective Bargaining, 71 Meetings, Disciplinary, 19, 27 Meetings During Faculty Development Days, 32 Meetings, Evaluation Committee, 69Meetings, Mandatory, 20 Meetings, MCCFO, 7 Meetings, Service Committee, 71 Meetings, Standing Committee, 12, 13 Methods of Compensation, 53-55 Military, 45, 49, 51 Monitoring Devices in Classroom, 18 Multi-Discipline Areas, 96-99 Negotiators Schedules, 31 Non-Permanent Track Positions, 28-29 Non-teaching assignments, 17, 21, 43 Nurse, 39 Nursing Courses (Lecture/Clinical/Lab), 34 Pay Options (20/26 pays), 53 Productivity Pay, 36-37 Public Service Leave, 51

INDEX - (Continued)

Occupational Multi-Discipline Areas, 96-66 Office Hours, 20 Organization Days, 32 Other Fringe Benefits, 61 **Overstaffing**, 64 Paycheck-withholding of, 55 **Payroll Deductions**, 54 Permanent Contract: Issuance and Termination, 25 Personal Leaves of Absence, 49-52 Personal Business Leave, 52 Personnel File, 18-19 Physical Exam Reimbursement, 61 Postings, - New Positions, 4 PPO, 58 Probation and Permanent Status, 22-25 Probationary Teachers - Standards Committee, 24 Probationary Teachers - Contracts, 22-25 Probationary Teachers, 14 Professional Leaves of Absence, 45-49 Professional Liability, 60 Professional Growth Absence, 44-45 Purpose and Intent, 3 Qualifications to Teach, 14-15, 44, 99-101 Rank, 25 Reassigned Time Assignments, 43-44 Reassigned time, 4, 43 Resignation, 29 Resources Committee, 12 Retirement, 29 Retraining, 45, 63-65 Sabbatical, 45-48 Salary Schedules, 14 Salary Errors, 54 Salary Payments, 53 Scheduling of Classes, 30 Science Lab Assistants, 38 Science Wet Labs, 33 Selection of Professional Staff, 62 Selection of Extra-Contractual Workload, 99-103 Selection of Regular Workload, 30-32 Seminars (Coop), 37 Seniority - 65-66 Service Committee, 12, 70-71 Short-Term Sickness and Accident Insurance, 57 Sick Days, 53 Single Discipline Areas, 96-99 Special Assignments, 44 Specially Funded Positions, 28

Staff Retraining, 63 Staff Reduction, 63-65 Standards Committee, 10-11 Standards Committee - Probationary Teachers, 24 Student Load, 37-38 Substitute, 45, 52 Summer Absences, 67 Summer Assignments, 8, 13, 17, 30, 33, 35, 37, 39, 41-44, 65, 99-102, 105, 107, 111 Summer Pay, 54-55 Supplemental Assignments, 43-44, 55 Syllabus, 21 Teacher Responsibilities, 20-22 Teachers' Regular Workload and Class Size, 30-38 Teachers' Rights, 16-20 Team Teaching, 34 Temporary Positions, 29 Technical Lab Maintenance Compensation, 38 Ten Week Rider, 35-36 Termination 24, 25 Textbooks, 17 Transfers - Involuntary, 15-16, 65-66 Transfers, 15, 65-66 Transfers - Voluntary, 15, 65-66 Travel Reimbursement, 55 Trimester Equated Hours, 33 Tuition Waiver, 61 Vacancy notices, 14 Variations in Load, 32 Voluntary Transfers, 15, 65-66 WorkLoad, 30-38 Workers' Compensation, 60 Workload, 30

## INDEX - (Concluded)

•

